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                       ING PRIME RATE TRUST ("REGISTRANT")

                         Supplement dated June 30, 2006
                           to the current Prospectuses
                               Dated June 30, 2006

The Prospectuses for the Registrant are hereby supplemented with the following
information relating to "Information Regarding Trading of ING's U.S. Mutual
Funds:"

INFORMATION REGARDING TRADING OF ING'S U.S. MUTUAL FUNDS

As discussed in earlier supplements, ING Investments, LLC ("Investments"), the
adviser to the ING Funds, has reported to the Boards of Directors/Trustees (the
"Boards") of the ING Funds that, like many U.S. financial services companies,
Investments and certain of its U.S. affiliates have received informal and formal
requests for information since September 2003 from various governmental and
self-regulatory agencies in connection with investigations related to mutual
funds and variable insurance products. Investments has advised the Boards that
it and its affiliates have cooperated fully with each request.

In addition to responding to regulatory and governmental requests, Investments
reported that management of U.S. affiliates of ING Groep N.V., including
Investments (collectively, "ING"), on their own initiative, have conducted,
through independent special counsel and a national accounting firm, an extensive
internal review of trading in ING insurance, retirement, and mutual fund
products. The goal of this review was to identify any instances of inappropriate
trading in those products by third parties or by ING investment professionals
and other ING personnel. ING's internal review related to mutual fund trading is
now substantially completed. ING has reported that, of the millions of customer
relationships that ING maintains, the internal review identified several
isolated arrangements allowing third parties to engage in frequent trading of
mutual funds within ING's variable insurance and mutual fund products, and
identified other circumstances where frequent trading occurred, despite measures
taken by ING intended to combat market timing. ING further reported that each of
these arrangements has been terminated and fully disclosed to regulators. The
results of the internal review were also reported to the independent members of
the Boards.

Investments has advised the Boards that most of the identified arrangements were
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initiated prior to ING's acquisition of the businesses in question in the U.S.
Investments further reported that the companies in question did not receive
special benefits in return for any of these arrangements, which have all been
terminated.

Based on the internal review, Investments has advised the Boards that the
identified arrangements do not represent a systemic problem in any of the
companies that were involved.

In September 2005, ING Funds Distributor, LLC ("IFD"), the distributor of
certain ING Funds, settled an administrative proceeding with the NASD regarding
three

arrangements, dating from 1995, 1996 and 1998, under which the administrator to
the then-Pilgrim Funds, which subsequently became part of the ING Funds, entered
into formal and informal arrangements that permitted frequent trading. Under the
terms of the Letter of Acceptance, Waiver and Consent ("AWC") with the NASD,
under which IFD neither admitted nor denied the allegations or findings, IFD
consented to the following sanctions: (i) a censure; (ii) a fine of $1.5
million; (iii) restitution of approximately $1.44 million to certain ING Funds
for losses attributable to excessive trading described in the AWC; and
(iv) agreement to make certification to NASD regarding the review and
establishment of certain procedures.

In addition to the arrangements discussed above, Investments reported to the
Boards that, at this time, these instances include the following, in addition to
the arrangements subject to the AWC discussed above:

    -   Aeltus Investment Management, Inc. (a predecessor entity to ING
        Investment Management Co.) identified two investment professionals who
        engaged in extensive frequent trading in certain ING Funds. One was
        subsequently terminated for cause and incurred substantial financial
        penalties in connection with this conduct and the second has been
        disciplined.

    -   ReliaStar Life Insurance Company ("ReliaStar") entered into agreements
        seven years ago permitting the owner of policies issued by the insurer
        to engage in frequent trading and to submit orders until 4pm Central
        Time. In 2001 ReliaStar also entered into a selling agreement with a
        broker-dealer that engaged in frequent trading. Employees of ING
        affiliates were terminated and/or disciplined in connection with these
        matters.

    -   In 1998, Golden American Life Insurance Company entered into
        arrangements permitting a broker-dealer to frequently trade up to
        certain specific limits in a fund available in an ING variable annuity
        product. No employee responsible for this arrangement remains at the
        company.

For additional information regarding these matters, you may consult the Form 8-K
and Form 8-K/A for each of four life insurance companies, ING USA Annuity and
Life Insurance Company, ING Life Insurance and Annuity Company, ING Insurance
Company of America, and ReliaStar Life Insurance Company of New York, each filed
with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") on October 29, 2004 and
September 8, 2004. These Forms 8-K and Forms 8-K/A can be accessed through the
SEC's Web site at http://www.sec.gov. Despite the extensive internal review
conducted through independent special counsel and a national accounting firm,
there can be no assurance that the instances of inappropriate trading reported
to the Boards are the only instances of such trading respecting the ING Funds.

Investments reported to the Boards that ING is committed to conducting its

Edgar Filing: ING PRIME RATE TRUST - Form POS 8C

3



business with the highest standards of ethical conduct with zero tolerance for
noncompliance. Accordingly, Investments advised the Boards that ING management
was disappointed that its voluntary internal review identified these situations.
Viewed in the context of the breadth and magnitude of its U.S. business as a
whole, ING management does not believe

                                        2

that ING's acquired companies had systemic ethical or compliance issues in these
areas. Nonetheless, Investments reported that given ING's refusal to tolerate
any lapses, it has taken the steps noted below, and will continue to seek
opportunities to further strengthen the internal controls of its affiliates.

    -   ING has agreed with the ING Funds to indemnify and hold harmless the ING
        Funds from all damages resulting from wrongful conduct by ING or its
        employees or from ING's internal investigation, any investigations
        conducted by any governmental or self-regulatory agencies, litigation
        or other formal proceedings, including any proceedings by the SEC.
        Investments reported to the Boards that ING management believes that
        the total amount of any indemnification obligations will not be
        material to ING or its U.S. business.

    -   ING updated its Code of Conduct for employees reinforcing its employees'
        obligation to conduct personal trading activity consistent with the
        law, disclosed limits, and other requirements.

    -   The ING Funds, upon a recommendation from ING, updated their respective
        Codes of Ethics applicable to investment professionals with ING
        entities and certain other fund personnel, requiring such personnel to
        pre-clear any purchases or sales of ING Funds that are not systematic
        in nature (i.e., dividend reinvestment), and imposing minimum holding
        periods for shares of ING Funds.

    -   ING instituted excessive trading policies for all customers in its
        variable insurance and retirement products and for shareholders of the
        ING Funds sold to the public through financial intermediaries. ING
        does not make exceptions to these policies.

    -   ING reorganized and expanded its U.S. Compliance Department, and created
        an Enterprise Compliance team to enhance controls and consistency in
        regulatory compliance.

OTHER REGULATORY MATTERS.

The New York Attorney General and other federal and state regulators are also
conducting broad inquiries and investigations involving the insurance industry.
These initiatives currently focus on, among other things, compensation and other
sales incentives; potential conflicts of interest; potential anti-competitive
activity; reinsurance; marketing practices (including suitability); specific
product types (including group annuities and indexed annuities); fund selection
for investment products and brokerage sales; and disclosure. It is likely that
the scope of these industry investigations will further broaden before they
conclude. ING has received formal and informal requests in connection with such
investigations, and is cooperating fully with each request. In connection with
one such investigation, affiliates of Investments have been named in a petition
for relief and cease and desist order filed by the New Hampshire Bureau of
Securities Regulation concerning ING's administration of the New Hampshire state
employees deferred compensation plan. ING is cooperating with this regulator to
resolve the matter. Other federal and state regulators could initiate similar
actions in this or other areas of ING's businesses.
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These regulatory initiatives may result in new legislation and regulation that
could significantly affect the financial services industry, including businesses
in which ING is engaged.

In light of these and other developments, ING continuously reviews whether
modifications to its business practices are appropriate.

At this time, in light of the current regulatory factors, ING U.S. is actively
engaged in reviewing whether any modifications in our practices are appropriate
for the future.

There can be no assurance that these matters, or the adverse publicity
associated with them, will not result in increased fund redemptions, reduced
sale of fund shares, or other adverse consequences to ING Funds.

               PLEASE RETAIN THIS SUPPLEMENT FOR FUTURE REFERENCE

                                        4

                                                                      PROSPECTUS

PROSPECTUS

JUNE 30, 2006

25,000,000 COMMON SHARES

ING PRIME RATE TRUST

THIS PROSPECTUS SETS FORTH CONCISELY THE INFORMATION ABOUT ING PRIME RATE TRUST
("TRUST") THAT A PROSPECTIVE INVESTOR OUGHT TO KNOW BEFORE INVESTING. YOU SHOULD
READ IT CAREFULLY BEFORE YOU INVEST, AND KEEP IT FOR FUTURE REFERENCE.

THE TRUST HAS FILED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION ("SEC") A
STATEMENT OF ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ("SAI") DATED JUNE 30, 2006 CONTAINING
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE TRUST. THE SAI IS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE IN
ITS ENTIRETY INTO THIS PROSPECTUS. YOU MAY OBTAIN A FREE COPY OF THE SAI, ANNUAL
SHAREHOLDER REPORT AND SEMI-ANNUAL SHAREHOLDER REPORT BY CONTACTING THE TRUST AT
(800) 992-0180 OR BY WRITING TO THE TRUST AT 7337 EAST DOUBLETREE RANCH ROAD,
SCOTTSDALE, ARIZONA 85258. THE TRUST'S SAI AND ANNUAL AND SEMI-ANNUAL
SHAREHOLDER REPORTS ARE AVAILABLE, FREE OF CHARGE, ON THE TRUST'S WEBSITE AT
www.ingfunds.com. THE PROSPECTUS, SAI AND OTHER INFORMATION ABOUT THE TRUST ARE
ALSO AVAILABLE ON THE SEC'S WEBSITE (http://www.sec.gov). THE TABLE OF CONTENTS
FOR THE SAI APPEARS ON PAGE 30 OF THIS PROSPECTUS.

COMMON SHARES OF THE TRUST TRADE ON THE NEW YORK STOCK EXCHANGE (THE "NYSE")
UNDER THE SYMBOL PPR.

MARKET FLUCTUATIONS AND GENERAL ECONOMIC CONDITIONS CAN ADVERSELY AFFECT THE
TRUST. THERE IS NO GUARANTEE THAT THE TRUST WILL ACHIEVE ITS INVESTMENT
OBJECTIVE. INVESTMENT IN THE TRUST INVOLVES CERTAIN RISKS AND SPECIAL
CONSIDERATIONS, INCLUDING RISKS ASSOCIATED WITH THE TRUST'S USE OF LEVERAGE. SEE
"RISK FACTORS AND SPECIAL CONSIDERATIONS" ON PAGES 4 AND 15 FOR A DISCUSSION OF
ANY FACTORS THAT MAKE INVESTMENT IN THE TRUST SPECULATIVE OR HIGH RISK.
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NEITHER THE SEC NOR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION HAS APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED
THESE SECURITIES, OR DETERMINED THAT THIS PROSPECTUS IS TRUTHFUL OR COMPLETE.
ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A CRIMINAL OFFENSE.

                                                                      [ING LOGO]
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--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

THIS PROSPECTUS IS DESIGNED TO HELP YOU MAKE AN INFORMED DECISION ABOUT MAKING
AN INVESTMENT IN ING PRIME RATE TRUST ("TRUST"). PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY AND
RETAIN IT FOR FUTURE REFERENCE.

Who should invest in the Trust?

ING PRIME RATE TRUST MAY BE A SUITABLE INVESTMENT IF YOU:

     -    are seeking a high level of current income; and

     -    are willing to accept the risks associated with an investment in a
          leveraged portfolio consisting primarily of senior loans that are
          typically below investment grade credit quality.

DESCRIPTION OF THE TRUST

     The Trust is a diversified, closed-end management investment company that
     seeks to provide investors with as high a level of current income as is
     consistent with the preservation of capital. The Trust seeks to achieve
     this objective by investing in a professionally managed portfolio comprised
     primarily of senior loans, an investment typically not available directly
     to individual investors.

     Since the senior loans in the Trust's portfolio typically are below
     investment grade credit quality and the portfolio is leveraged, the Trust
     has speculative characteristics. The Trust cannot guarantee that it will
     achieve its investment objective.

     Common Shares of the Trust trade on the NYSE under the symbol PPR.

     The Trust's investment adviser is ING Investments, LLC. The Trust's
     sub-adviser is ING Investment Management Co.

[SIDENOTE]

Risk is the potential that your investment will lose money or not earn as much
as you hope. All mutual funds have varying degrees of risk, depending upon the
securities in which they invest.

This Trust involves certain risks and special considerations, including risks
associated with investing in below investment grade assets and risks associated
with the Trust's use of borrowing and other leverage strategies. See "Risk
Factors and Special Considerations" on pages 4 and 15.

Please read this Prospectus carefully to be sure you understand the principal
investment strategies and risks associated with the Trust. You should consult
the SAI for a complete list of the principal investment strategies and risks.

[GRAPHIC]
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If you have any questions about the Trust, please call your investment
professional or us at 1-800-992-0180.

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call (800) 992-0180.

                                                     Introduction to the Trust 1

PROSPECTUS SYNOPSIS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

The following synopsis is qualified in its entirety by reference to the more
detailed information appearing elsewhere in this Prospectus.

DESCRIPTION OF
THE TRUST

THE TRUST                        The Trust is a diversified, closed-end
                                 management investment company registered under
                                 the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended
                                 ("1940 Act"). It was organized as a
                                 Massachusetts business trust on December 2,
                                 1987. As of June 15, 2006, the Trust's net
                                 asset value ("NAV") per Common Share was $7.48.

NYSE LISTED                      As of June 15, 2006, the Trust had 145,033,235
                                 Common Shares outstanding, which are traded on
                                 the NYSE under the symbol PPR. At that date,
                                 the last reported sales price of a Common Share
                                 of the Trust was $7.01.

INVESTMENT OBJECTIVE             To provide investors with as high a level of
                                 current income as is consistent with the
                                 preservation of capital. There is no assurance
                                 that the Trust will achieve its investment
                                 objective.

ADVISER/SUB-ADVISER              The Trust's investment adviser is ING
                                 Investments, LLC ("ING Investments" or
                                 "Adviser"), an Arizona limited liability
                                 company. As of March 31, 2006, ING Investments
                                 managed approximately $44.5 billion in assets.

                                 The Adviser is an indirect, wholly-owned
                                 subsidiary of ING Groep N.V. ("ING Groep")
                                 (NYSE: ING). ING Groep is one of the largest
                                 financial services organizations in the world
                                 with approximately 113,000 employees. Based in
                                 Amsterdam, ING Groep offers an array of
                                 banking, insurance and asset management
                                 services to both individual and institutional
                                 investors.

                                 The Adviser receives an annual fee, payable
                                 monthly, in an amount equal to 0.80% of the
                                 Trust's average daily gross asset value, minus
                                 the sum of the Trust's accrued and unpaid
                                 dividends on any outstanding preferred shares
                                 and accrued liabilities (other than liabilities
                                 for the principal amount of any borrowings
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                                 incurred, commercial paper or notes issued by
                                 the Trust and the liquidation preference of any
                                 outstanding preferred shares) ("Managed
                                 Assets"). This definition includes the assets
                                 acquired through the Trust's use of leverage.

                                 ING Investment Management Co. ("ING IM" or
                                 "Sub-Adviser") serves as sub-adviser to the
                                 Trust. See "Investment Management and Other
                                 Service Providers -- Sub-Adviser" on page 23.
                                 ING IM is an affiliate of the Adviser.

DISTRIBUTIONS                    Income dividends on Common Shares accrue and
                                 are declared and paid monthly. Income dividends
                                 may be distributed in cash or reinvested in
                                 additional full and fractional shares of the
                                 Trust through the Trust's Shareholder
                                 Investment Program.

PRINCIPAL INVESTMENT             The Trust seeks to achieve its investment
STRATEGIES                       objective by investing, under normal
                                 circumstances, at least 80% of its net assets,
                                 plus the amount of any borrowings for
                                 investment purposes, in U.S. dollar denominated
                                 floating rate secured senior loans ("Senior
                                 Loans"). The Trust will provide shareholders
                                 with at least 60 days' prior notice of any
                                 change in this investment policy. Under normal
                                 circumstances, the Trust invests at least 80%
                                 of its assets in Senior Loans made to
                                 corporations or other business entities
                                 organized under U.S. or Canadian law and that
                                 are domiciled in the U.S., Canada or in U.S.
                                 territories or possessions.

                                 The Senior Loans in which the Trust invests
                                 either hold the most senior position in the
                                 capital structure of the borrower or hold an
                                 equal ranking with other senior debt or have
                                 characteristics that the Adviser or Sub-Adviser
                                 believes justifies treatment as senior debt.
                                 These Senior Loans are typically below
                                 investment grade quality.

                                 The Trust typically makes its investments in
                                 Senior Loans by purchasing a portion of the
                                 overall loan, i.e., the Trust becomes one of a
                                 number of lenders participating in the loan.
                                 The Trust may also make its investments in
                                 Senior Loans through the use of derivative
                                 instruments such as participations,
                                 credit-linked notes, credit default swaps, and
                                 total return swaps as long as the reference
                                 obligation for any such instrument is a Senior
                                 Loan. Investments through the use of such
                                 derivative instruments involve counterparty
                                 risk, i.e., the risk that the party from which
                                 such instrument is purchased will not perform
                                 as agreed. The Trust seeks to minimize such
                                 counterparty risk by purchasing such
                                 investments from large, well established and
                                 highly rated counter-parties.
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2 Prospectus Synopsis

                                                             PROSPECTUS SYNOPSIS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

OTHER INVESTMENT                 Assets not invested in Senior Loans may be
STRATEGIES AND POLICIES          invested in unsecured loans, subordinated
                                 loans, short-term debt securities, and equities
                                 acquired in connection with investments in
                                 loans. See "Investment Objective and Policies"
                                 on page 11.

                                 Loans in which the Trust invests typically have
                                 interest rates which reset at least quarterly
                                 and may reset as frequently as daily. The
                                 maximum duration of an interest rate reset on
                                 any loan in which the Trust may invest is one
                                 year. In order to achieve overall reset
                                 balance, the Trust will ordinarily maintain a
                                 dollar-weighted average time until the next
                                 interest rate adjustment on its loans of 90
                                 days or less.

                                 Normally at least 80% of the Trust's portfolio
                                 will be invested in Senior Loans with
                                 maturities of one to ten years. The maximum
                                 maturity on any loan in which the Trust may
                                 invest is ten years.

                                 To seek to increase the yield on the Common
                                 Shares, the Trust may engage in lending its
                                 portfolio securities. Such lending will be
                                 fully secured by investment grade collateral
                                 held by an independent agent.

                                 The Trust may hold a portion of its assets in
                                 short-term interest bearing instruments.
                                 Moreover, in periods when, in the opinion of
                                 the Adviser or Sub-Adviser, a temporary
                                 defensive position is appropriate, up to 100%
                                 of the Trust's assets may be held in cash or
                                 short-term interest bearing instruments. The
                                 Trust may not achieve its investment objective
                                 when pursuing a temporary defensive position.

                                 The Trust may invest up to 20% of its total
                                 assets in U.S. dollar denominated loans,
                                 secured or unsecured, to borrowers that are
                                 organized or located in countries outside the
                                 United States and Canada or U.S. territories
                                 and possessions and up to 15% of its total
                                 assets in investments denominated in the
                                 Organization for Economic Co-operation and
                                 Development ("OECD") currencies (including the
                                 euro), other than the U.S. dollar.

                                 The Trust may engage in executing repurchase

Edgar Filing: ING PRIME RATE TRUST - Form POS 8C

10



                                 and reverse repurchase agreements.

LEVERAGE                         To seek to increase the yield on the Common
                                 Shares, the Trust employs financial leverage by
                                 borrowing money and issuing preferred shares.
                                 The timing and terms of leverage will be
                                 determined by the Trust's Board of Trustees
                                 ("Board") in consultation with the Adviser or
                                 Sub-Adviser. See "Risk Factors and Special
                                 Considerations -- Leverage" on page 16.

BORROWINGS                       Under the 1940 Act, the Trust may borrow up to
                                 an amount equal to 33 1/3% of its total assets
                                 (including the proceeds of the borrowings) less
                                 all liabilities other than borrowings. The
                                 Trust's obligations to holders of its debt are
                                 senior to its ability to pay dividends on, or
                                 repurchase, Common Shares and preferred shares,
                                 or to pay holders of Common Shares and
                                 preferred shares in the event of liquidation.

PREFERRED SHARES                 Under the 1940 Act, the Trust may issue
                                 preferred shares so long as immediately after
                                 any issuance of preferred shares the value of
                                 the Trust's total assets (less all Trust
                                 liabilities and indebtedness that is not senior
                                 indebtedness) is at least twice the amount of
                                 the Trust's senior indebtedness plus the
                                 involuntary liquidation preference of all
                                 outstanding shares.

                                 The Trust is authorized to issue an unlimited
                                 number of shares of a class of preferred stock
                                 in one or more series. In November 2000, the
                                 Trust issued 3,600 shares each of Series M, T,
                                 W, Th and F Auction Rate Cumulative Preferred
                                 Shares, $0.01 par value, $25,000 liquidation
                                 preference per share, for a total issuance of
                                 $450 million ("Preferred Shares"). The Trust's
                                 obligations to holders of the Preferred Shares
                                 are senior to its ability to pay dividends on,
                                 or repurchase, Common Shares, or to pay holders
                                 of Common Shares in the event of liquidation.

                                 The 1940 Act also requires that the holders of
                                 the Preferred Shares, voting as a separate
                                 class, have the right to:

                                      -    elect at least two trustees at all
                                           times; and

                                      -    elect a majority of the trustees at
                                           any time when dividends on any series
                                           of Preferred Shares are unpaid for
                                           two full years.

                                 In each case, the holders of Common Shares
                                 voting separately as a class will elect the
                                 remaining trustees.

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call (800) 992-0180.
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                                                           Prospectus Synopsis 3

PROSPECTUS SYNOPSIS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

DIVERSIFICATION                  The Trust maintains a diversified investment
                                 portfolio, an investment strategy which seeks
                                 to limit exposure to any one issuer or
                                 industry.

                                 As a diversified investment company, the Trust
                                 may not make investments in any one issuer
                                 (other than the U.S. government) if,
                                 immediately after such purchase or acquisition,
                                 more than 5% of the value of the Trust's total
                                 assets would be invested in such issuer, or the
                                 Trust would own more than 25% of any
                                 outstanding issue. The Trust will consider a
                                 borrower on a loan, including a loan
                                 participation, to be the issuer of that loan.
                                 In addition, with respect to a loan under which
                                 the Trust does not have privity with the
                                 borrower or would not have a direct cause of
                                 action against the borrower in the event of the
                                 failure of the borrower to pay scheduled
                                 principal or interest, the Trust will also
                                 separately meet the foregoing requirements and
                                 consider each interpositioned bank (a lender
                                 from which the Trust acquires a loan) to be an
                                 issuer of the loan. This investment strategy is
                                 a fundamental policy that may not be changed
                                 without shareholder approval. With respect to
                                 no more than 25% of its total assets, the Trust
                                 may make investments that are not subject to
                                 the foregoing restrictions.

CONCENTRATION                    In addition, a maximum of 25% of the Trust's
                                 total assets, measured at the time of
                                 investment, may be invested in any one
                                 industry. This investment strategy is also a
                                 fundamental policy that may not be changed
                                 without shareholder approval.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION             The Common Shares are offered by the Trust
                                 through the Trust's Shareholder Investment
                                 Program. The Shareholder Investment Program
                                 allows participating shareholders to reinvest
                                 all dividends in additional shares of the
                                 Trust, and also allows participants to purchase
                                 additional Common Shares through optional cash
                                 investments in amounts ranging from a minimum
                                 of $100 to a maximum of $100,000 per month. The
                                 Trust and ING Funds Distributor, LLC ("ING
                                 Funds Distributor" or "Distributor") reserve
                                 the right to reject any purchase order. Please
                                 note that cash, travelers checks, third-party
                                 checks, money orders and checks drawn on
                                 non-U.S. banks (even if payment may be effected

Edgar Filing: ING PRIME RATE TRUST - Form POS 8C

12



                                 through a U.S. bank) generally will not be
                                 accepted. Common Shares may be issued by the
                                 Trust under the Shareholder Investment Program
                                 only if the Trust's Common Shares are trading
                                 at a premium to NAV. If the Trust's Common
                                 Shares are trading at a discount to NAV, Common
                                 Shares purchased under the Shareholder
                                 Investment Program will be purchased on the
                                 open market. See "Plan of Distribution" on
                                 pages 21 and 22.

                                 Shareholders may elect to participate in the
                                 Shareholder Investment Program by telephoning
                                 the Trust or submitting a completed
                                 Participation Form to DST Systems, Inc.
                                 ("DST").

                                 Common Shares also may be offered pursuant to
                                 privately negotiated transactions between the
                                 Trust or the Distributor and individual
                                 investors. Common Shares of the Trust issued in
                                 connection with privately negotiated
                                 transactions will be issued at the greater of
                                 (i) NAV per Common Share of the Trust's Common
                                 Shares or (ii) at a discount ranging from 0% to
                                 5% of the average daily market price of the
                                 Trust's Common Shares at the close of business
                                 on the two business days preceding the date
                                 upon which Common Shares are sold pursuant to
                                 the privately negotiated transaction. See "Plan
                                 of Distribution" on pages 21 and 22.

ADMINISTRATOR                    The Trust's administrator is ING Funds
                                 Services, LLC ("Administrator"). The
                                 Administrator is an affiliate of the Adviser.
                                 The Administrator receives an annual fee,
                                 payable monthly, in a maximum amount equal to
                                 0.25% of the Trust's Managed Assets.

RISK FACTORS
AND SPECIAL
CONSIDERATIONS

CREDIT RISK ON SENIOR            The Trust invests a substantial portion of its
LOANS                            assets in below investment grade senior loans
                                 and other below investment grade assets. Below
                                 investment grade loans involve a greater risk
                                 that borrowers may not make timely payment of
                                 the interest and principal due on their loans.
                                 They also involve a greater risk that the value
                                 of such loans could decline significantly. If
                                 borrowers do not make timely payments of

4 Prospectus Synopsis

                                                             PROSPECTUS SYNOPSIS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

                                 the interest due on their loans, the yield on
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                                 the Trust's Common Shares will decrease. If
                                 borrowers do not make timely payment of the
                                 principal due on their loans, or if the value
                                 of such loans decreases, the Trust's NAV will
                                 decrease.

INTEREST RATE RISK               Changes in short-term market interest rates
                                 will directly affect the yield on the Trust's
                                 Common Shares. If short-term market interest
                                 rates fall, the yield on the Trust's Common
                                 Shares will also fall. To the extent that the
                                 interest rate spreads on loans in the Trust's
                                 portfolio experience a general decline, the
                                 yield on the Trust's Common Shares will fall
                                 and the value of the Trust's assets may
                                 decrease, which will cause the Trust's NAV to
                                 decrease. Conversely, when short-term market
                                 interest rates rise, because of the lag between
                                 changes in such short-term rates and the
                                 resetting of the floating rates on assets in
                                 the Trust's portfolio, the impact of rising
                                 rates will be delayed to the extent of such
                                 lag.

DISCOUNT FROM NAV                As with any security, the market value of the
                                 Common Shares may increase or decrease from the
                                 amount that you paid for the Common Shares.

                                 The Trust's Common Shares may trade at a
                                 discount to NAV. This is a risk separate and
                                 distinct from the risk that the Trust's NAV per
                                 Common Share may decrease.

LEVERAGE                         The Trust's use of leverage through borrowings
                                 and the issuance of Preferred Shares can
                                 adversely affect the yield on the Trust's
                                 Common Shares. To the extent that the Trust is
                                 unable to invest the proceeds from the use of
                                 leverage in assets which pay interest at a rate
                                 which exceeds the rate paid on the leverage,
                                 the yield on the Trust's Common Shares will
                                 decrease. In addition, in the event of a
                                 general market decline in the value of assets
                                 such as those in which the Trust invests, the
                                 effect of that decline will be magnified in the
                                 Trust because of the additional assets
                                 purchased with the proceeds of the leverage. As
                                 of June 15, 2006, the Trust had $558 million of
                                 borrowings outstanding under two credit
                                 facilities totaling $625, and $450 million of
                                 Preferred Shares issued and outstanding.

LIMITED SECONDARY                Because of the limited secondary market for
MARKET FOR LOANS                 loans, the Trust may be limited in its ability
                                 to sell loans in its portfolio in a timely
                                 fashion and/or at a favorable price.

DEMAND FOR LOANS                 An increase in demand for loans may adversely
                                 affect the rate of interest payable on new
                                 loans acquired by the Trust, and it may also
                                 increase the price of loans in the secondary
                                 market.
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IMPACT OF SHAREHOLDER            The issuance of Common Shares through the
INVESTMENT PROGRAM AND           Shareholder Investment Program and/or through
PRIVATELY NEGOTIATED             privately negotiated transactions may have an
TRANSACTIONS                     adverse effect on prices in the secondary
                                 market for the Trust's Common Shares by
                                 increasing the number of Common Shares
                                 available for sale. In addition, the Common
                                 Shares may be issued at a discount to the
                                 market price for such Common Shares, which may
                                 put downward pressure on the market price for
                                 Common Shares of the Trust.

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call (800) 992-0180.

                                                           Prospectus Synopsis 5

WHAT YOU PAY TO INVEST -- TRUST EXPENSES
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

The cost you pay to invest in the Trust includes the expenses incurred by the
Trust. In accordance with SEC requirements, the table below shows the expenses
of the Trust, including interest expense on borrowings, as a percentage of the
average net assets of the Trust, and not as a percentage of gross assets or
Managed Assets. By showing expenses as a percentage of net assets, expenses are
not expressed as a percentage of all of the assets that are invested for the
Trust. The Table below assumes that the Trust has issued $450 million of
Preferred Shares and has borrowed an amount equal to 25% of its Managed Assets.
For information about the Trust's expense ratios if the Trust had not borrowed
or issued Preferred Shares, see "Risk Factors and Special Considerations --
Annual Expenses Without Borrowings or Preferred Shares."

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
SHAREHOLDER TRANSACTION EXPENSES

Shareholder Investment Program Fees              NONE
Privately Negotiated Transactions
   Maximum Sales Load on Your Investment
   (as a percentage of offering price)           3.00%

ANNUAL EXPENSES (AS A PERCENTAGE OF NET ASSETS
ATTRIBUTABLE TO COMMON SHARES)
Management and Administrative Fees(1)            1.98%
Interest Expense on Borrowed Funds               2.32%
Other Operating Expenses(2)                      0.34%
Total Annual Expenses(3)                         4.64%

(1)  Pursuant to the Investment Advisory Agreement with the Trust, ING
     Investments is paid a fee of 0.80% of the Trust's Managed Assets. Pursuant
     to its Administration Agreement with the Trust, the Trust's Administrator
     is paid a fee of 0.25% of the Trust's Managed Assets. See "Investment
     Management and Other Service Providers -- The Administrator."

(2)  "Other Operating Expenses" are based on estimated amounts for the current
     fiscal year, which, in turn, are based on "other operating expenses" for
     the fiscal year ended February 28, 2006, and do not include the expenses of
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     borrowing.

(3)  If the Total Annual Expenses of the Trust were expressed as a percentage of
     Managed Assets (assuming the same 25% borrowing), the Total Annual Expense
     ratio would be 2.46%.

6   What You Pay to Invest -- Trust Expenses

                                        WHAT YOU PAY TO INVEST -- TRUST EXPENSES
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

EXAMPLES

The following hypothetical Examples show the amount of the expenses that an
investor in the Trust would bear on a $1,000 investment that is held for the
different time periods in the table. The examples assume that all dividends and
other distributions are reinvested at NAV and that the percentage amounts listed
under Total Annual Expenses remain the same in the years shown. The tables and
the assumption in the hypothetical examples of a 5.00% annual return are
required by regulations of the SEC applicable to all investment companies. The
assumed 5.00% annual return is not a prediction of, and does not represent, the
projected or actual performance of the Trust's Common Shares. For more complete
descriptions of certain of the Trust's costs and expenses, see "Investment
Management and Other Service Providers."

Example #1

The following Example applies to shares issued in connection with the Trust's
Shareholder Investment Program. This example does not take into account whether
such shares are purchased at a discount or a premium to the Trust's NAV.

                                           1 YEAR   3 YEARS   5 YEARS   10 YEARS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
You would pay the following expenses on
a $1,000  investment, assuming a 5%
annual return and where the  Trust has
borrowed in an amount equal to 25% of
its  Managed Assets                          $47      $143      $244      $512

You would pay the following expenses on
a $1,000 investment, assuming a 5%
annual return and where the Trust has
not borrowed                                 $18      $ 57      $ 99      $214

Example #2

The following Example applies to shares issued in connection with privately
negotiated transactions, which have the maximum front-end sales load of 3%.

                                           1 YEAR   3 YEARS   5 YEARS   10 YEARS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
You would pay the following expenses on
a $1,000 investment, assuming a 5%
annual return and where the Trust has
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borrowed in an amount equal to 25% of
its  Managed Assets                          $75      $169      $266      $526

You would pay the following expenses on
a $1,000 investment, assuming a 5%
annual return and where the Trust has
not borrowed                                 $48      $ 86      $126      $237

The purpose of each table is to assist you in understanding the various costs
and expenses that an investor in the Trust will bear directly or indirectly.

THE FOREGOING EXAMPLES SHOULD NOT BE CONSIDERED A REPRESENTATION OF FUTURE
EXPENSES, AND ACTUAL EXPENSES MAY BE GREATER OR LESS THAN THOSE SHOWN.

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call (800) 992-0180.

                                    What You Pay to Invest -- Trust Expenses   7

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS TABLE

The table below sets forth selected financial information which has been derived
from the financial statements in the Trust's annual shareholder report dated as
of February 28, 2006. The information in the table below has been audited by
KPMG LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm. A report of the
Trust's independent registered public accounting firm along with the Trust's
financial statements is included in the Trust's annual shareholder report dated
as of February 28, 2006. A free copy of the annual shareholder report may be
obtained by calling (800) 992-0180.

                                                                                YEARS ENDED FEBRUARY 28 OR FEBRUARY 29,
                                                                         -----------------------------------------------------
                                                                            2006        2005        2004       2003     2002
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

PER SHARE OPERATING PERFORMANCE
   Net asset value, beginning of period                              $        7.47        7.34        6.73      7.20      8.09
   Income from investment operations:
   Net investment income                                             $        0.57        0.45        0.46      0.50      0.74
   Net realized and unrealized gain (loss) on investments            $        0.12        0.16        0.61     (0.47)    (0.89)
   Total from investment operations                                  $        0.69        0.61        1.07      0.03     (0.15)
   Distributions to Common Shareholders from net investment income   $       (0.46)      (0.43)      (0.42)    (0.45)    (0.63)
   Distribution to Preferred Shareholders                            $       (0.11)      (0.05)      (0.04)    (0.05)    (0.11)
   Net asset value, end of year                                      $        7.59        7.47        7.34      6.73      7.20
   Closing market price at end of period                             $        7.02        7.56        7.84      6.46      6.77
   Total Investment Return(1)
      Total investment return at closing market price(2)             %       (0.82)       2.04       28.77      2.53     (9.20)
      Total investment return at net asset value(3)                  %        8.53        7.70       15.72      0.44     (3.02)
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RATIOS/SUPPLEMENTAL DATA
   Net assets end of year (000's)                                    $   1,100,671   1,082,748   1,010,325   922,383   985,982
   Preferred Shares-Aggregate amount outstanding (000's)             $     450,000     450,000     450,000   450,000   450,000
   Liquidation and market value per share of Preferred Shares        $      25,000      25,000      25,000    25,000    25,000
   Borrowings at end of year (000's)                                 $     465,000     496,000     225,000   167,000   282,000
   Asset coverage per $1,000 of debt(4)                              $       2,203       2,140       2,500     2,500     2,350
   Average borrowings (000's)                                        $     509,178     414,889     143,194   190,671   365,126

RATIOS TO AVERAGE NET ASSETS INCLUDING PREFERRED SHARES(5)
   Expenses (before interest and other fees related to revolving
      credit facility)                                               %        1.64        1.60        1.45      1.49      1.57
   Net expenses after expense reimbursement                          %        3.02        2.21        1.65      1.81      2.54
   Gross expenses prior to expense reimbursement                     %        3.02        2.22        1.65      1.81      2.54
   Net investment income                                             %        5.44        4.21        4.57      4.97      6.83

RATIOS TO AVERAGE NET ASSETS PLUS BORROWINGS
   Expenses (before interest and other fees related to revolving
      credit facility)                                               %        1.58        1.63        1.84      1.82      1.66
   Net expenses after expense reimbursement                          %        2.90        2.26        2.09      2.23      2.70
   Gross expenses prior to expense reimbursement                     %        2.90        2.27        2.09      2.23      2.70
   Net investment income                                             %        5.24        4.32        5.82      6.10      7.24

RATIOS TO AVERAGE NET ASSETS
   Expenses (before interest and other fees related to revolving
      credit facility)                                               %        2.33        2.29        2.11      2.19      2.25
   Net expenses after expense reimbursement                          %        4.27        3.17        2.40      2.68      3.64
   Gross expenses prior to expense reimbursement                     %        4.27        3.18        2.40      2.68      3.64
   Net investment income                                             %        7.71        6.04        6.68      7.33      9.79
   Portfolio turnover rate                                           %          81          93          87        48        53
   Common shares outstanding at end of period (000's)                      145,033     145,033     137,638   136,973   136,973

8 Financial Highlights

                                                            FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS
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                                                                             YEARS ENDED FEBRUARY 28 OR FEBRUARY 29,
                                                                    ---------------------------------------------------------
                                                                       2001     2000(6)      1999(6)      1998(7)    1997(7)
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

PER SHARE OPERATING PERFORMANCE
   Net asset value, beginning of period                                  8.95       9.24         9.34         9.45       9.61
   Income from investment operations:
   Net investment income                                                 0.88       0.79         0.79         0.87       0.82
   Net realized and unrealized gain (loss) on investments               (0.78)     (0.30)       (0.10)       (0.13)     (0.02)
   Total from investment operations                                      0.10         --           --           --         --
   Distributions to Common Shareholders from net investment income      (0.86)     (0.78)       (0.82)       (0.85)     (0.82)
   Distribution to Preferred Shareholders                               (0.06)        --         0.03           --         --
   Net asset value, end of year                                          8.09       8.95         9.24         9.34       9.45
   Closing market price at end of period                                 8.12       8.25         9.56        10.31      10.00
   Total Investment Return(1)
      Total investment return at closing market price(2)                 9.10      (5.88)        1.11        12.70      15.04(8)
      Total investment return at net asset value(3)                      0.19       5.67         7.86         8.01       8.06(8)
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RATIOS/SUPPLEMENTAL DATA
   Net assets end of year (000's)                                   1,107,432  1,217,339    1,202,565    1,034,403  1,031,089
   Preferred Shares-Aggregate amount outstanding (000's)              450,000         --           --           --         --
   Liquidation and market value per share of Preferred Shares          25,000         --           --           --         --
   Borrowings at end of year (000's)                                  510,000    484,000      534,000           --         --
   Asset coverage per $1,000 of debt(4)                                 2,150      3,520        3,250           --         --
   Average borrowings (000's)                                         450,197    524,019      490,978      346,110    131,773

RATIOS TO AVERAGE NET ASSETS INCLUDING PREFERRED SHARES(5)
   Expenses (before interest and other fees related to revolving
      credit facility)                                                   1.62         --           --           --         --
   Net expenses after expense reimbursement                              3.97         --           --           --         --
   Gross expenses prior to expense reimbursement                         3.97         --           --           --         --
   Net investment income                                                 9.28         --           --           --         --

RATIOS TO AVERAGE NET ASSETS PLUS BORROWINGS
   Expenses (before interest and other fees related to revolving
      credit facility)                                                   1.31       1.00(7)      1.05(7)      1.04       1.13
   Net expenses after expense reimbursement                              3.21         --           --           --         --
   Gross expenses prior to expense reimbursement                         3.21         --           --           --         --
   Net investment income                                                 7.50       6.12         6.00         6.91       7.59

RATIOS TO AVERAGE NET ASSETS
   Expenses (before interest and other fees related to revolving
      credit facility)                                                   1.81       1.43(7)      1.50(7)      1.39       1.29
   Net expenses after expense reimbursement                              4.45         --           --           --         --
   Gross expenses prior to expense reimbursement                         4.45         --           --           --         --
   Net investment income                                                10.39       8.77         8.60         9.23       8.67
   Portfolio turnover rate                                                 46         71           68           90         82
   Common shares outstanding at end of period (000's)                 136,847    136,036      130,206      110,764    109,140
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

(1)  Total investment return calculations are attributable to common shares.

(2)  Total investment return measures the change in the market value of your
     investment assuming reinvestment of dividends and capital gain
     distributions, if any, in accordance with the provisions of the Trust's
     dividend reinvestment plan.

(3)  Total investment return at net asset value has been calculated assuming a
     purchase at net asset value at the beginning of each period and a sale at
     net asset value at the end of each period and assumes reinvestment of
     dividends and capital gain distributions in accordance with the provisions
     of the dividend reinvestment plan. This calculation differs from total
     investment return because it excludes the effects of changes in the market
     values of the Trust's shares.

(4)  Asset coverage represents the total assets available for settlement of
     Preferred Stockholder's interest and notes payables in relation to the
     Preferred Shareholder interest and notes payable balance outstanding. The
     Preferred Shares were first offered November 2, 2000.

(5)  Ratios do not reflect the effect of dividend payments to Preferred
     Shareholders; income ratios reflect income earned on assets attributable to
     the Preferred Shares; ratios do not reflect any add-back for the
     borrowings.

(6)  The Adviser agreed to reduce its fee for a period of three years from the
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     Expiration Date of the November 12, 1996 Rights Offering to 0.60% of the
     average daily net assets, plus the proceeds of any outstanding borrowings,
     over $1.15 billion.

(7)  Calculated on total expenses before impact of earnings credits.

(8)  Calculation of total return excludes the effects of the per share dilution
     resulting from the rights offering as the total account value of a fully
     subscribed shareholder was minimally impacted.

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call (800) 992-0180.

                                                          Financial Highlights 9

TRADING AND NAV INFORMATION
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

The following table shows for the Trust's Common Shares for the periods
indicated: (1) the high and low closing prices as shown on the NYSE Composite
Transaction Tape; (2) the NAV per Common Share represented by each of the high
and low closing prices as shown on the NYSE Composite Transaction Tape; and (3)
the discount from or premium to NAV per Share (expressed as a percentage)
represented by these closing prices. The table also sets forth the aggregate
number of shares traded as shown on the NYSE Composite Transaction Tape during
the respective quarter.

                                                              PREMIUM/
                                                             (DISCOUNT)
                              PRICE             NAV            TO NAV
                         ---------------   -------------   --------------     REPORTED
CALENDAR QUARTER ENDED    HIGH     LOW      HIGH    LOW     HIGH     LOW    NYSE VOLUME
                         ------   ------   -----   -----   -----   ------   -----------

March 31, 2004           $8.170   $7.710   $7.36   $7.34   11.01%    5.04%   18,287,600
June 30, 2004             8.340    7.670    7.41    7.33   13.47     4.07    15,627,844
September 30, 2004        8.150    7.560    7.42    7.35   10.48     2.58    12,768,704
December 31, 2004         7.950    7.240    7.42    7.35    8.16    (2.44)   17,125,504
March 31, 2005            7.830    7.160    7.48    7.38    5.67    (3.49)   13,877,317
June 30, 2005             7.360    6.800    7.46    7.31   (1.34)   (7.23)   17,197,500
September 30, 2005        7.200    6.640    7.48    7.36   (3.10)  (10.99)   18,052,800
December 31, 2005         6.890    6.460    7.46    7.40   (7.64)  (12.94)   29,717,900
March 31, 2006            7.120    6.720    7.62    7.42   (6.19)   (9.43)   21,188,110

On June 15, 2006, the last reported sale price of a Common Share of the Trust's
Common Shares on the NYSE was $7.01. The Trust's NAV on June 15, 2006 was $7.48.
See "Transaction Policies -- Net Asset Value." On June 15, 2006 the last
reported sale price of a share of the Trust's Common Shares on the NYSE $7.01
represented a (6.28)% discount below NAV $7.48 as of that date.

The Trust's Common Shares have traded in the market above, at, and below NAV
since March 9, 1992, when the Trust's Common Shares were listed on the NYSE. The
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Trust cannot predict whether its Common Shares will trade in the future at a
premium or discount to NAV, and if so, the level of such premium or discount.
Shares of closed-end investment companies frequently trade at a discount from
NAV.

10 Trading and NAV Information

                                               INVESTMENT OBJECTIVE AND POLICIES
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

INVESTMENT OBJECTIVE

The Trust's investment objective is to provide investors with as high a level of
current income as is consistent with the preservation of capital. The Trust
seeks to achieve this investment objective by investing in the types of assets
described below:

1.   SENIOR LOANS. Under normal circumstances, at least 80% of the Trust's net
     assets, plus the amount of any borrowings for investment purposes, will be
     invested in Senior Loans. This investment policy may be changed without
     shareholder approval so long as the Trust provides its shareholders with at
     least 60 days' prior notice of any changes in this investment policy. Under
     normal circumstances, the Trust invests at least 80% of its assets in
     Senior Loans made to corporations or other business entities organized
     under U.S. or Canadian law and that are domiciled in the U.S., Canada or in
     U.S. territories or possessions.

     The Senior Loans in which the Trust invests either hold the most senior
     position in the capital structure of the borrower or hold an equal ranking
     with other senior debt or have characteristics that the Adviser or
     Sub-Adviser believes justify treatment as senior debt. These Senior Loans
     are typically below investment grade credit quality.

     The Trust typically makes its investments in Senior Loans by purchasing a
     portion of the overall loan, i.e., the Trust becomes one of a number of
     lenders participating in the loan. The Trust may also make its investments
     in Senior Loans through the use of derivative instruments such as
     participations, credit-linked notes, credit default swaps and total return
     swaps as long as the reference obligation for any such instrument is a
     Senior Loan. Investments through the use of such derivative instruments
     involve counterparty risk, i.e., the risk that the party from which such
     instrument is purchased will not perform as agreed. The Trust seeks to
     minimize such counterparty risk by purchasing such investments only from
     large, well established and highly rated counter-parties.

2.   OTHER INVESTMENTS. Under normal circumstances, the Trust may invest up to
     20% of its total assets, measured at the time of investment, in a
     combination of one or more of the following types of investments ("Other
     Investments"):

     -    loans to borrowers organized outside the U.S. or Canada;

     -    unsecured floating rate loans, notes and other debt instruments;

     -    floating rate subordinated loans;
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     -    senior tranches of floating rate asset-backed securities, including
          structured notes;

     -    short-term debt securities; and

     -    equity securities incidental to investment in loans

3.   CASH AND SHORT-TERM INSTRUMENTS. Under normal circumstances, the Trust may
     invest in cash and/or short-term instruments. During periods when, in the
     opinion of the Adviser or Sub-Adviser, a temporary defensive posture in the
     market is appropriate, the Trust may hold up to 100% of its assets in cash
     and/or short-term instruments.

4.   OTHER INVESTMENT STRATEGIES. The Trust may lend its portfolio securities,
     on a short-term or long-term basis, in an amount equal to up to 33 1/3% of
     its total assets.

FUNDAMENTAL DIVERSIFICATION POLICIES

1.   INDUSTRY DIVERSIFICATION. The Trust may invest in any industry. The Trust
     may not invest more than 25% of its total assets in any single industry.

2.   BORROWER DIVERSIFICATION. As a diversified investment company, the Trust
     may not make investments in any one issuer (other than the U.S. government)
     if, immediately after such purchase or acquisition, more than 5% of the
     value of the Trust's total assets would be invested in such issuer, or the
     Trust would own more than 25% of any outstanding issue. The Trust will
     consider the borrower on a loan, including a loan participation, to be the
     issuer of such loan. With respect to no more than 25% of its total assets,
     the Trust may make investments that are not subject to the foregoing
     restrictions.

These fundamental diversification policies may only be changed with approval by
a majority of all shareholders, including the vote of a majority of the holders
of Preferred Shares, and holders of any other preferred shares, voting
separately as a class.

INVESTMENT POLICIES

The Adviser and Sub-Adviser follow certain investment policies set by the
Trust's Board. Some of those policies are set forth below. Please refer to the
SAI for additional information on these and other investment policies.

1.   LIMITATIONS ON CURRENCIES. The Trust's investments must be denominated in
     U.S. dollars, provided that the Trust may invest up to 15% of its total
     assets in investments denominated in the OECD currencies (including the
     euro), other than the U.S. dollar. The Trust will engage in currency
     exchange transactions to seek to hedge, as closely as practicable, 100% of
     the economic impact to the Trust arising from foreign currency
     fluctuations.

2.   MATURITY. Although the Trust has no restrictions on portfolio maturity,
     under normal circumstances, at least 80% of the Trust's total assets will
     be invested in assets with remaining maturities of one to ten years. The
     maximum maturity on any loan in which the Trust can invest is ten years.
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3.   INTEREST RATE RESETS. Under normal circumstances, at least 80% of the
     Trust's total assets will be invested in assets with rates of interest
     which reset either daily, monthly, or quarterly. The maximum duration of an
     interest rate reset on any loan investment in which the Trust may invest is
     one

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call 1-800-992-0180.
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INVESTMENT OBJECTIVE AND POLICIES
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     year. In addition, under normal circumstances, the Trust will maintain a
     dollar-weighted average time until the next interest rate adjustment on its
     loan investments of 90 days or less.

4.   LIMITATIONS ON OTHER INVESTMENTS. The Trust may also invest up to 20% of
     its total assets, measured at the time of investment, in Other Investments.
     The following additional limitations apply to Other Investments:

     A.   UNSECURED DEBT INSTRUMENTS. The Trust may not invest in unsecured
          floating rate loans, notes and other debt instruments, whether or not
          senior or subordinated, in an aggregate amount that exceeds 20% of the
          Trust's total assets, measured at the time of investment.

     B.   EQUITIES. The Trust may acquire equity securities only as an incident
          to the purchase or ownership of a loan or in connection with a
          reorganization of a borrower or its debt.

     C.   SUBORDINATED LOANS. The Trust may not invest in floating rate
          subordinated loans, whether or not secured, in an aggregated amount
          that exceeds 5% of its total assets, measured at the time of
          investment.

5.   INVESTMENT QUALITY; CREDIT ANALYSIS. Loans in which the Trust invests
     generally are rated below investment grade credit quality or are unrated.
     In acquiring a loan, the Adviser or Sub-Adviser will consider some or all
     of the following factors concerning the borrower: ability to service debt
     from internally generated funds; adequacy of liquidity and working capital;
     appropriateness of capital structure; leverage consistent with industry
     norms; historical experience of achieving business and financial
     projections; the quality and experience of management; and adequacy of
     collateral coverage. The Adviser or Sub-Adviser performs its own
     independent credit analysis of each borrower. In so doing, the Adviser or
     Sub-Adviser may utilize information and credit analyses from agents that
     originate or administer loans, other lenders investing in a loan, and other
     sources. The Adviser or Sub-Adviser also may communicate directly with
     management of the borrowers. These analyses continue on a periodic basis
     for any Senior Loan held by the Trust. See "Risk Factors and Special
     Considerations -- Credit Risk on Senior Loans."

6.   USE OF LEVERAGE. The Trust may borrow money and issue preferred shares to
     the fullest extent permitted by the 1940 Act. See "Policy on Borrowing" and
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     "Policy on Issuance of Preferred Shares" below.

7.   SHORT-TERM INSTRUMENTS. Short-term instruments in which the Trust invests
     may include (i) commercial paper rated A-1 by Standard and Poor's or P-1 by
     Moody's Investors Service, Inc., or of comparable quality as determined by
     the Adviser or Sub-Adviser, (ii) certificates of deposit, banker's
     acceptances, and other bank deposits and obligations, and (iii) securities
     issued or guaranteed by the U.S. Government, its agencies or
     instrumentalities.

POLICY ON BORROWING

The Trust has a policy of borrowing for investment purposes. The Trust seeks to
use proceeds from borrowing to acquire loans and other investments which pay
interest at a rate higher than the rate the Trust pays on borrowings.
Accordingly, borrowing has the potential to increase the Trust's total income
available to holders of its Common Shares.

The Trust may issue notes, commercial paper, or other evidences of indebtedness
and may be required to secure repayment by mortgaging, pledging, or otherwise
granting a security interest in the Trust's assets. The terms of any such
borrowings are subject to the provisions of the 1940 Act, and also subject to
the more restrictive terms of the credit agreements relating to borrowings and
additional guidelines imposed by rating agencies which are more restrictive than
the provisions of the 1940 Act. The Trust is permitted to borrow an amount equal
to up to 33 1/3%, or such other percentage permitted by law, of its total assets
(including the amount borrowed) less all liabilities other than borrowings. See
"Risk Factors and Special Considerations -- Leverage" and "Risk Factors and
Special Considerations -- Restrictive Covenants and 1940 Act Restrictions."

POLICY ON ISSUANCE OF PREFERRED SHARES

The Trust has a policy of issuing preferred shares for investment purposes. The
Trust seeks to use the proceeds from preferred shares to acquire loans and other
investments which pay interest at a rate higher than the dividends payable on
preferred shares. The terms of the issuance of preferred shares are subject to
the 1940 Act and to additional guidelines imposed by rating agencies, which are
more restrictive than the provisions of the 1940 Act. Under the 1940 Act, the
Trust may issue preferred shares so long as immediately after any issuance of
preferred shares the value of the Trust's total assets (less all Trust
liabilities and indebtedness that is not senior indebtedness) is at least twice
the amount of the Trust's senior indebtedness plus the involuntary liquidation
preference of all outstanding shares. In November 2000, the Trust issued 18,000
Preferred Shares for a total of $450 million. See "Risk Factors and Special
Considerations -- Leverage."

12 Investment Objective and Policies

                                                         THE TRUST'S INVESTMENTS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

As stated above under "Investment Objective and Policies", the Trust will invest
primarily in Senior Loans. This section contains a discussion of the
characteristics of Senior Loans, the manner in which those investments are made
and the market for Senior Loans.
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SENIOR LOAN CHARACTERISTICS

Senior Loans are loans that are typically made to business borrowers to finance
leveraged buy-outs, recapitalizations, mergers, stock repurchases and internal
growth. Senior Loans generally hold the most senior position in the capital
structure of a borrower and are usually secured by liens on the assets of the
borrowers, including tangible assets such as cash, accounts receivable,
inventory, property, plant and equipment, common and/or preferred stock of
subsidiaries, and intangible assets including trademarks, copyrights, patent
rights and franchise value. The Trust may also receive guarantees as a form of
collateral.

Senior loans are typically structured to include two or more types of loans
within a single credit agreement. The most common structure is to have a
revolving loan and a term loan. A revolving loan is a loan that can be drawn
upon, repaid fully or partially, and then the repaid portions can be drawn upon
again. A term loan is a loan that is fully drawn upon immediately and once
repaid it cannot be drawn upon again. Sometimes there may be two or more term
loans, and they may be secured by different collateral and have different
repayment schedules and maturity dates. In addition to revolving loans and term
loans, senior loan structures can also contain facilities for the issuance of
letters of credit, and may contain mechanisms for lenders to pre-fund letters of
credit through credit-linked deposits.

The Trust typically invests only in the term loan portions of Senior Loan
structures, although it does sometimes invest in the revolving loan portions and
the pre-funded letters of credit portions.

By virtue of their senior position and collateral, Senior Loans typically
provide lenders with the first right to cash flows or proceeds from the sale of
a borrower's collateral if the borrower becomes insolvent (subject to the
limitations of bankruptcy law, which may provide higher priority to certain
claims such as, for example, employee salaries, employee pensions and taxes).
This means Senior Loans are generally repaid before unsecured bank loans,
corporate bonds, subordinated debt, trade creditors, and preferred or common
stockholders.

Senior Loans typically pay interest at least quarterly at rates which equal a
fixed percentage spread over a base rate such as LIBOR. For example, if the
London Inter-Bank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") were 5.00% and the borrower were paying
a fixed spread of 2.50%, the total interest rate paid by the borrower would be
7.50%. Base rates and, therefore, the total rates paid on Senior Loans float,
i.e., they change as market rates of interest change.

Although a base rate such as LIBOR can change every day, loan agreements for
Senior Loans typically allow the borrower the ability to choose how often the
base rate for its loan will change. Such periods can range from one day to one
year, with most borrowers choosing monthly or quarterly reset periods. During
periods of rising interest rates, borrowers will tend to choose longer reset
periods, and during periods of declining interest rates, borrowers will tend to
choose shorter reset periods. The fixed spread over the base rate on a Senior
Loan typically does not change.

Senior Loans generally are arranged through private negotiations between a
borrower and several financial institutions represented by an agent who is
usually one of the originating lenders. In larger transactions, it is common to
have several agents; however, generally only one such agent has primary
responsibility for ongoing administration of a Senior Loan. Agents are typically
paid fees by the borrower for their services. The agent is primarily responsible
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for negotiating the loan agreement which establishes the terms and conditions of
the Senior Loan and the rights of the borrower and the lenders. The agent also
is responsible for monitoring collateral and for exercising remedies available
to the lenders such as foreclosure upon collateral.

Loan agreements may provide for the termination of the agent's agency status in
the event that it fails to act as required under the relevant loan agreement,
becomes insolvent, enters Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation ("FDIC")
receivership or, if not FDIC insured, enters into bankruptcy. Should such an
agent, lender or assignor with respect to an assignment interpositioned between
the Trust and the borrower become insolvent or enter FDIC receivership or
bankruptcy, any interest in the Senior Loan of such person and any loan payment
held by such person for the benefit of the Trust should not be included in such
person's or entity's bankruptcy estate. If, however, any such amount were
included in such person's or entity's bankruptcy estate, the Trust would incur
certain costs and delays in realizing payment or could suffer a loss of
principal or interest. In this event, the Trust could experience a decrease in
the NAV.

The Trust acquires Senior Loans from lenders such as banks, insurance companies,
finance companies, other investment companies and private investment funds. The
Trust may also acquire Senior Loans from U.S. branches of foreign banks that are
regulated by the Federal Reserve System or appropriate state regulatory
authorities.

INVESTMENT BY THE TRUST

The Trust typically invests in Senior Loans primarily by purchasing an
assignment of a portion of a Senior Loan from a third-party, either in
connection with the original loan transaction (i.e., in the primary market) or
after the initial loan transaction (i.e., in the secondary market). When the
Trust purchases a Senior Loan in the primary market, it may share in a fee paid
to the original lender. When the Trust purchases a Senior Loan in the secondary
market, it may pay a fee to, or forego a portion of interest payments from, the
lender making

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call 1-800-992-0180.

                                                      The Trust's Investments 13

THE TRUST'S INVESTMENTS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

the assignment. The Trust may also make its investments in Senior Loans through
the use of derivative instruments such as participations, credit-linked notes,
credit default swaps and total return swaps as long as the reference obligation
for any such instrument is a Senior Loan. Investments through the use of such
derivative instruments involve counter party risk, i.e., the risk that the party
from which such instrument is purchased will not perform as agreed. Unlike an
assignment, as described below, the Trust does not have a direct contractual
relationship with the borrower. The Trust seeks to minimize such counter party
risk by purchasing such investments only from large, well established and highly
rated counter parties.

Except for rating agency guidelines imposed on the Trust's portfolio while it
has outstanding Preferred Shares, there is no minimum rating or other
independent evaluation of a borrower limiting the Trust's investments and most
Senior Loans that the Trust may acquire, if rated, will be rated below
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investment grade credit quality. See "Risk Factors and Special Considerations --
Credit Risk on Senior Loans."

ASSIGNMENTS. When the Trust is a purchaser of an assignment, it succeeds to all
the rights and obligations under the loan agreement of the assigning lender and
becomes a lender under the loan agreement with the same rights and obligations
as the assigning lender. These rights include the ability to vote along with the
other lenders on such matters as enforcing the terms of the loan agreement,
(E.G., declaring defaults, initiating collection action, etc.). Taking such
actions usually requires at least a vote of the lenders holding a majority of
the investment in the loan, and may require a vote by lenders holding two-thirds
or more of the investment in the loan. Because the Trust typically does not hold
a majority of the investment in any loan, it will not be able by itself to
control decisions that require a vote by the lenders.

ACQUISITION COSTS. When the Trust acquires an interest in a Senior Loan in the
primary market, it typically acquires the loan at par less its portion of the
fee paid to all originating lenders. When the Trust acquires an interest in a
Senior Loan, in the secondary market, it may be at par, but typically the Trust
will do so at premium or discount to par.

SENIOR LOAN MARKET

Total U.S. domestic Senior Loan volume has increased dramatically over the last
10 years. This increase has helped improve the liquidity of Senior Loans.
However, this increase has also been accompanied by an increase in the number of
participants in the Senior Loan market. Currently, the Senior Loan market is
experiencing a narrowing of spreads over LIBOR and some relaxation in credit
standards due to an insufficient number of loans to satisfy the requirements of
all lenders. More loans may become available if the U.S. economy continues to
show signs of improvement.

14 The Trust's Investments

                                         RISK FACTORS AND SPECIAL CONSIDERATIONS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

RISK IS INHERENT IN ALL INVESTING. THE FOLLOWING DISCUSSION SUMMARIZES SOME OF
THE RISKS THAT YOU SHOULD CONSIDER BEFORE DECIDING WHETHER TO INVEST IN THE
TRUST. FOR ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE RISKS ASSOCIATED WITH INVESTING IN
THE TRUST, SEE "ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ABOUT INVESTMENTS AND INVESTMENT
TECHNIQUES" IN THE SAI.

CREDIT RISK ON SENIOR LOANS

The Trust's ability to pay dividends and repurchase its Common Shares is
dependent upon the performance of the assets in its portfolio. That performance,
in turn, is subject to a number of risks, chief among which is credit risk on
the underlying assets.

Credit risk is the risk of nonpayment of scheduled interest or principal
payments. In the event a borrower fails to pay scheduled interest or principal
payments on a Senior Loan held by the Trust, the Trust will experience a
reduction in its income and a decline in the market value of the Senior Loan,
which will likely reduce dividends and lead to a decline in the NAV of the
Trust's Common Shares. See "The Trust's Investments -- Investment by the Trust."

Senior Loans generally involve less risk than unsecured or subordinated debt and
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equity instruments of the same issuer because the payment of principal and
interest on Senior Loans is a contractual obligation of the issuer that, in most
instances, takes precedence over the payment of dividends, or the return of
capital, to the issuer's shareholders and payments to bond holders. The Trust
generally invests in Senior Loans that are secured with specific collateral.
However, the value of the collateral may not equal the Trust's investment when
the loan is acquired or may decline below the principal amount of the Senior
Loan subsequent to the Trust's investment. Also, to the extent that collateral
consists of stock of the borrower or its subsidiaries or affiliates, the Trust
bears the risk that the stock may decline in value, be relatively illiquid, or
may lose all or substantially all of its value, causing the Senior Loan to be
undercollateralized. Therefore, the liquidation of the collateral underlying a
Senior Loan may not satisfy the issuer's obligation to the Trust in the event of
non-payment of scheduled interest or principal, and the collateral may not be
readily liquidated.

In the event of the bankruptcy of a borrower, the Trust could experience delays
and limitations on its ability to realize the benefits of the collateral
securing the Senior Loan. Among the credit risks involved in a bankruptcy are
assertions that the pledge of collateral to secure a loan constitutes a
fraudulent conveyance or preferential transfer that would have the effect of
nullifying or subordinating the Trust's rights to the collateral.

The Senior Loans in which the Trust invests are generally rated lower than
investment grade credit quality, i.e., rated lower than "Baa" by Moody's
Investors Service, Inc. ("Moody's") or "BBB" by Standard and Poor's Corporation
("S&P"), or have been issued by issuers who have issued other debt securities
which, if unrated, would be rated lower than investment grade credit quality.
Investment decisions will be based largely on the credit analysis performed by
the Adviser or Sub-Adviser, and not on rating agency evaluation. This analysis
may be difficult to perform. Information about a Senior Loan and its issuer
generally is not in the public domain. Moreover, Senior Loans are not often
rated by any nationally recognized rating service. Many issuers have not issued
securities to the public and are not subject to reporting requirements under
federal securities laws. Generally, however, issuers are required to provide
financial information to lenders and information may be available from other
Senior Loan participants or agents that originate or administer Senior Loans.

INTEREST RATE RISK

During normal market conditions, changes in market interest rates will affect
the Trust in certain ways. The principal effect will be that the yield on the
Trust's Common Shares will tend to rise or fall as market interest rates rise
and fall. This is because almost all of the assets in which the Trust invests
pay interest at rates which float in response to changes in market rates.
However, because the interest rates on the Trust's assets reset over time, there
will be an imperfect correlation between changes in market rates and changes to
rates on the portfolio as a whole. This means that changes to the rate of
interest paid on the portfolio as a whole will tend to lag behind changes in
market rates.

Market interest rate changes may also cause the Trust's NAV to experience
moderate volatility. This is because the value of a loan asset in the Trust is
partially a function of whether it is paying what the market perceives to be a
market rate of interest for the particular loan, given its individual credit and
other characteristics. If market interest rates change, a loan's value could be
affected to the extent the interest rate paid on that loan does not reset at the
same time. As discussed above, the rates of interest paid on the loans in which
the Trust invests have a weighted average reset period that typically is less
than 90 days. Therefore, the impact of the lag between a change in market
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interest rates and the change in the overall rate on the portfolio is expected
to be minimal.

To the extent that changes in market rates of interest are reflected not in a
change to a base rate such as LIBOR but in a change in the spread over the base
rate which is payable on loans of the type and quality in which the Trust
invests, the Trust's NAV could also be adversely affected. This is because the
value of a loan asset in the Trust is partially a function of whether it is
paying what the market perceives to be a market rate of interest for the
particular loan, given its individual credit and other characteristics. However,
unlike changes in market rates of interest for which there is only a temporary
lag before the portfolio reflects those changes, changes in a loan's value based
on changes in the market spread on loans in the Trust's portfolio may be of
longer duration.

Finally, substantial increases in interest rates may cause an increase in loan
defaults as borrowers may lack the resources to meet higher debt service
requirements.

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call 1-800-992-0180.
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PRE-PAYMENT RISK

If a Senior Loan in which the Trust invests is paid off sooner than scheduled,
and interest rates are falling, the Trust will be forced to reinvest this money
at lower yields.

CHANGES TO NAV

The NAV of the Trust is expected to change in response to a variety of factors,
primarily in response to changes in the creditworthiness of the borrowers on the
loans in which the Trust invests. See "Risk Factors and Special Considerations
-- Credit Risk on Senior Loans" above. Changes in market interest rates may also
have a moderate impact on the Trust's NAV. See "Risk Factors and Special
Considerations -- Interest Rate Risk." Another factor which can affect the
Trust's NAV is changes in the pricing obtained for the Trust's assets. See
"Transaction Policies -- Valuation of the Trust's Assets."

DISCOUNT FROM NAV

The Trust's Common Shares have traded in the market above, at, and below NAV
since March 9, 1992, when the Trust's shares were listed on the NYSE. The
reasons for the Trust's Common Shares trading at a premium to or discount from
NAV are not known to the Trust, and the Trust cannot predict whether its Common
Shares will trade in the future at a premium to or discount from NAV, and if so,
the level of such premium or discount. Shares of closed-end investment companies
frequently trade at a discount from NAV. The possibility that Common Shares of
the Trust will trade at a discount from NAV is a risk separate and distinct from
the risk that the Trust's NAV may decrease.

LEVERAGE
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The Trust may borrow an amount equal to up to 33 1/3% (or such other percentage
permitted by law) of its total assets (including the amount borrowed) less all
liabilities other than borrowings. Under the 1940 Act, the Trust may issue
preferred shares so long as immediately after any issuance of preferred shares
the value of the Trust's total assets (less all Trust liabilities and
indebtedness that is not senior indebtedness) is at least twice the amount of
the Trust's senior indebtedness plus the involuntary liquidation preference of
all outstanding shares. In November 2000, the Trust issued 18,000 Preferred
Shares for a total of $450 million. Borrowings and the issuance of preferred
shares are referred to in this Prospectus collectively as "leverage." The Trust
may use leverage for investment purposes, to finance the repurchase of its
Common Shares, and to meet other cash requirements. The use of leverage for
investment purposes increases both investment opportunity and investment risk.

Capital raised through leverage will be subject to interest and other costs, and
these costs could exceed the income earned by the Trust on the proceeds of such
leverage. There can be no assurance that the Trust's income from the proceeds of
leverage will exceed these costs. However, the Adviser or Sub-Adviser seeks to
use leverage for the purposes of making additional investments only if they
believe, at the time of using leverage, that the total return on the assets
purchased with such funds will exceed interest payments and other costs on the
leverage.

In addition, the Adviser or Sub-Adviser intends to reduce the risk that the
costs of the use of leverage will exceed the total return on investments
purchased with the proceeds of leveraging by utilizing leverage mechanisms whose
interest rates float (or reset frequently). In the event of a default on one or
more loans or other interest-bearing instruments held by the Trust, the use of
leverage would increase the loss to the Trust and may increase the effect on the
Trust's NAV. The Trust's lenders and Preferred shareholders have priority to the
Trust's assets over the Trust's Common shareholders.

The Trust currently uses leverage by borrowing money on a floating rate basis
and by the issuance of Preferred Shares. The current rate on the borrowings (as
of June 15, 2006) is 5.47%. The current dividend rate on the Preferred Shares
(as of June 15, 2006) is 5.08%. To cover the annual interest and dividends on
the borrowings and the Preferred Shares for the current fiscal year (assuming
that the current interest and dividend rates remain in effect for the entire
fiscal year and assuming that the Trust borrows an amount equal to 25% of its
Managed Assets and the current Preferred Shares remain outstanding), the Trust
would need to earn 2.56% on its amount of Managed Assets as of June 15, 2006.

The Trust's leveraged capital structure creates special risks not associated
with unleveraged funds having similar investment objectives and policies. The
funds borrowed pursuant to the credit facilities or obtained through the
issuance of Preferred Shares, or any other preferred shares, may constitute a
substantial lien and burden by reason of their prior claim against the income of
the Trust and against the net assets of the Trust in liquidation.

The Trust is not permitted to declare dividends or other distributions,
including dividends and distributions with respect to Common Shares or Preferred
Shares, or to purchase Common Shares or, Preferred Shares unless (i) at the time
thereof the Trust meets certain asset coverage requirements and (ii) there is no
event of default under any credit facility program that is continuing. See "Risk
Factors and Special Considerations -- Restrictive Covenants and 1940 Act
Restrictions" below. In the event of a default under a credit facility program,
the lenders have the right to cause a liquidation of the collateral (i.e., sell
Senior Loans and other assets of the Trust) and, if any such default is not
cured, the lenders may be able to control the liquidation as well.
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In addition, the Trust is not permitted to pay dividends on or redeem Common
Shares unless all accrued dividends on the Preferred Shares and all accrued
interest on borrowings have been paid or set aside for payment.

Because the fee paid to the Adviser will be calculated on the basis of Managed
Assets, the fee will be higher when leverage is utilized, giving the Adviser an
incentive to utilize leverage.

The Trust is subject to certain restrictions imposed by lenders to the Trust and
by guidelines of one or more rating agencies which issue ratings for the
Preferred Shares issued by the Trust. These restrictions impose asset coverage,
fund composition requirements and limits on investment techniques, such as the
use of financial derivative products, that are more stringent than those imposed
on the Trust by the 1940 Act. These covenants or guidelines could impede the
Adviser or Sub-Adviser from fully managing the Trust's portfolio in accordance
with the Trust's investment objective and policies.

16 Risk Factors and Special Considerations

                                         RISK FACTORS AND SPECIAL CONSIDERATIONS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

ANNUAL EXPENSES WITHOUT BORROWINGS OR PREFERRED SHARES

If the Trust were not to have borrowed or have Preferred Shares outstanding, the
remaining expenses, as a percentage of the net assets of the Trust, would be as
follows:

ANNUAL EXPENSES WITHOUT BORROWINGS OR PREFERRED SHARES
(AS A PERCENTAGE OF NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO COMMON SHARES)

Management and Administrative Fees(1)   1.05%
Other Operating Expenses(2)             0.34%
Total Annual Expenses                   1.39%

(1)  Pursuant to the Investment Advisory Agreement with the Trust, ING
     Investments is paid a fee of 0.80% of the Trust's Managed Assets. Pursuant
     to its Administration Agreement with the Trust, the Trust's Administrator
     is paid a fee of 0.25% of the Trust's Managed Assets. See "Investment
     Adviser and Other Service Providers -- The Administrator."

(2)  "Other Operating Expenses" are based on estimated amounts for the current
     fiscal year, which, in turn, are based on "other operating expenses" for
     the fiscal year ended February 28, 2006, and does not include the expenses
     of borrowing.

EFFECT OF LEVERAGE

The following table is designed to illustrate the effect on return to a holder
of the Trust's Common Shares of the leverage created by the Trust's use of
borrowing, using an assumed initial interest rate of 4.90%, assuming the Trust
has used leverage by borrowing an amount equal to 25% of the Trust's Managed
Assets and assuming hypothetical annual returns on the Trust's portfolio of
minus 10% to plus 10%. As can be seen, leverage generally increases the return
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to shareholders when portfolio return is positive and decreases return when the
portfolio return is negative. Actual returns may be greater or less than those
appearing in the table.

Assumed Portfolio Return,
   net of expenses(1)..............      (10)%     (5)%      0%      5%     10%
Corresponding Return to
   Common Shareholders(2)..........   (14.97)%  (8.31)%  (1.64)%  5.03%  11.69%

(1)  The "Assumed Portfolio Return" is required by regulation of the SEC and is
     not a prediction of, and does not represent, the projected or actual
     performance of the Trust.

(2)  In order to compute the "Corresponding Return to Common Shareholders," the
     "Assumed Portfolio Return" is multiplied by the total value of the Trust's
     assets at the beginning of the Trust's fiscal year to obtain an assumed
     return to the Trust. From this amount, all interest accrued during the year
     is subtracted to determine the return available to shareholders. The return
     available to shareholders is then divided by the total value of the Trust's
     net assets attributable to Common Shares as of the beginning of the fiscal
     year to determine the "Corresponding Return to Common Shareholders."

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call 1-800-992-0180.
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IMPACT OF SHAREHOLDER INVESTMENT PROGRAM AND PRIVATELY NEGOTIATED TRANSACTIONS

The issuance of Common Shares through the Trust's Shareholder Investment Program
may have an adverse effect on the secondary market for the Trust's Common
Shares. The increase in the number of the Trust's outstanding Common Shares
resulting from issuances pursuant to the Trust's Shareholder Investment Program
or pursuant to privately negotiated transactions, and the discount to the market
price at which such Common Shares may be issued, may put downward pressure on
the market price for Common Shares of the Trust. Common Shares will not be
issued pursuant to the Trust's Shareholder Investment Program at any time when
Common Shares are trading at a price lower than the Trust's NAV per Common
Share.

LIMITED SECONDARY MARKET FOR LOANS

Although the resale, or secondary, market for loans is growing, it is currently
limited. There is no organized exchange or board of trade on which loans are
traded. Instead, the secondary market for loans is an unregulated inter-dealer
or inter-bank re-sale market.

Loans usually trade in large denominations (typically in $1 million or larger)
and trades can be infrequent. The market has limited transparency so that
information about actual trades may be difficult to obtain. Accordingly, some or
many of the loans in which the Trust invests will be relatively illiquid.

In addition, loans in which the Trust invests may require the consent of the
borrower and/or the agent prior to sale or assignment. These consent
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requirements can delay or impede the Trust's ability to sell loans and can
adversely affect the price that can be obtained. The Trust may have difficulty
disposing of loans if it needs cash to repay debt, to pay dividends, to pay
expenses or to take advantage of new investment opportunities. Although the
Trust has not conducted a tender offer since 1992, if it determines to again
conduct a tender offer, limitations of a secondary market may result in
difficulty raising cash to purchase tendered Common Shares.

These considerations may cause the Trust to sell securities at lower prices than
it would otherwise consider to meet cash needs or cause the Trust to maintain a
greater portion of its assets in cash equivalents than it would otherwise, which
could negatively impact performance. The Trust seeks to avoid the necessity of
selling assets to meet such needs by the use of borrowings.

The Trust values its assets daily. However, because the secondary market for
loans is limited, it may be difficult to value loans. Reliable market value
quotations may not be readily available for some loans and valuation of such
loans may require more research than for liquid securities. In addition,
elements of judgment may play a greater role in valuation of loans, than for
securities with a more developed secondary market, because there is less
reliable, objective market value data available. In addition, if the Trust
purchases a relatively large portion of a loan to generate extra income
sometimes paid to large lenders, the limitations of the secondary market may
inhibit the Trust from selling a portion of the loan and reducing its exposure
to a borrower when the Adviser or Sub-Adviser deems it advisable to do so.

LENDING PORTFOLIO SECURITIES

To generate additional income, the Trust may lend portfolio securities in an
amount equal to up to 33 1/3% of the Trust's total assets to broker-dealers,
major banks, or other recognized domestic institutional borrowers of securities.
As with other extensions of credit, there are risks of delay in recovery or even
loss of rights in the collateral should the borrower default or fail
financially. The Trust intends to engage in lending portfolio securities only
when such lending is fully secured by investment grade collateral held by an
independent agent.

DEMAND FOR LOANS

Although the volume of loans has increased in recent years, demand for loans has
also grown. An increase in demand may benefit the Trust by providing increased
liquidity for loans and higher sales prices, but it may also adversely affect
the rate of interest payable on loans acquired by the Trust, the rights provided
to the Trust under the terms of a loan agreement, and increase the price of
loans that the Trust wishes to purchase in the secondary market.

UNSECURED LOANS AND SUBORDINATED LOANS

Subject to the aggregate 20% limit on Other Investments, the Trust may invest up
to 20% of its total assets in unsecured floating rate loans, notes and other
debt instruments and 5% of its total assets in floating rate subordinated loans.
Unsecured loans and subordinated loans share the same credit risks as those
discussed above under "Credit Risk on Senior Loans" except that unsecured loans
are not secured by any collateral of the borrower and subordinated loans are not
the most senior debt in a borrower's capital structure. Unsecured loans do not
enjoy the security associated with collateralization and may pose a greater risk
of nonpayment of interest or loss of principal than do secured loans. The
primary additional risk in a subordinated loan is the potential loss in the
event of default by the issuer of the loan. Subordinated loans in an insolvency
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bear an increased share, relative to senior secured lenders, of the ultimate
risk that the borrower's assets are insufficient to meet its obligations to its
creditors.

SHORT-TERM DEBT SECURITIES

Subject to the aggregate 20% limit on Other Investments, the Trust may invest in
short-term debt securities. Short-term debt securities are subject to the risk
of the issuer's inability to meet principal and interest payments on the
obligation and also may be subject to price volatility due to such factors as
interest rates, market perception of the creditworthiness of the issuer and
general market liquidity.

Because short-term debt securities pay interest at a fixed-rate, when interest
rates decline, the value of the Trust's short-term debt securities can be
expected to rise, and when interest rates rise, the value of those securities
can be expected to decline.

18 Risk Factors and Special Considerations

                                         RISK FACTORS AND SPECIAL CONSIDERATIONS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

CALL RISK

During periods of declining interest rates, the issuer of a security may
exercise its option to prepay principal earlier than scheduled, forcing the Fund
to reinvest in lower yielding securities. This is known as call or prepayment
risk. Lower-grade securities frequently have call features that allow the issuer
to repurchase the security prior to its stated maturity. An issuer may redeem a
lower-grade obligation if the issuer can refinance the debt at a lower cost due
to declining interest rates or an improvement in the credit standing of the
issuer.

INVESTMENT IN NON-U.S. AND NON-CANADIAN ISSUERS

Subject to the aggregate 20% limit on Other investments, the Trust may invest up
to 20% of its total assets in U.S. dollar denominated loans, secured or
unsecured, to borrowers that are organized or located in countries outside the
United States and Canada or U.S. territories and possessions and up to 15% of
its total assets in investments denominated in OECD currencies (including the
Euro), other than the U.S. dollar.

INVESTMENTS IN EQUITY SECURITIES INCIDENTAL TO INVESTMENT IN LOANS

Subject to the aggregate 20% on Other Investments, the Trust may acquire equity
securities as an incident to the purchase or ownership of a loan or in
connection with a reorganization of a borrower or its debt. Investments in
equity securities incidental to investment in loans entail certain risks in
addition to those associated with investment in loans. The value of these
securities may be affected more rapidly, and to a greater extent, by
company-specific developments and general market conditions. These risks may
increase fluctuations in the Trust's NAV. The Trust may frequently possess
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material non-public information about a borrower as a result of its ownership of
a loan of such borrower. Because of prohibitions on trading in securities of
issuers while in possession of such information the Trust might be unable to
enter into a transaction in a security of such a borrower when it would
otherwise be advantageous to do so.

BORROWINGS UNDER THE CREDIT FACILITY PROGRAM

The Trust has a policy of borrowing to acquire income-producing investments
which, by their terms, pay interest at a rate higher than the rate the Trust
pays on borrowings. Accordingly, borrowing has the potential to increase the
Trust's total income. The Trust currently is a party to two credit facilities
with financial institutions that permit the Trust to borrow up to an aggregate
of $625 million. Interest is payable on the credit facilities by the Trust at a
variable rate that is tied to either LIBOR, the federal funds rate, or a
commercial paper based rate and includes a facility fee on unused commitments.
As of June 15, 2006, the Trust had outstanding borrowings under the credit
facilities of approximately $558 million. Collectively, the lenders under the
credit facilities have a security interest in all assets of the Trust. Under
each of the credit facilities, the lenders have the right to liquidate Trust
assets in the event of default by the Trust under such credit facility, and the
Trust may be prohibited from paying dividends in the event of certain adverse
events or conditions respecting the Trust or Adviser or Sub-Adviser until the
credit facility is repaid in full or until the event or condition is cured.

RANKING OF SENIOR INDEBTEDNESS

The rights of lenders to receive payments of interest on and repayments of
principal of any borrowings made by the Trust under the credit facility program
are senior to the rights of holders of Common Shares and Preferred Shares with
respect to the payment of dividends or upon liquidation.

RESTRICTIVE COVENANTS AND 1940 ACT RESTRICTIONS

The credit agreements governing the credit facility program ("Credit
Agreements") include usual and customary covenants for their respective type of
transaction, including limits on the Trust's ability to (i) issue preferred
shares, (ii) incur liens or pledge portfolio securities, (iii) change its
investment objective or fundamental investment restrictions without the approval
of lenders, (iv) make changes in any of its business objectives, purposes or
operations that could result in a material adverse effect, (v) make any changes
in its capital structure, (vi) amend the Trust documents in a manner which could
adversely affect the rights, interests or obligations of any of the lenders,
(vii) engage in any business other than the businesses currently engaged in,
(viii) create, incur, assume or permit to exist certain debt except for certain
specified types of debt, and (ix) permit any of its Employee Retirement Security
Act ("ERISA") affiliates to cause or permit to occur an event that could result
in the imposition of a lien under the Internal Revenue Code or ERISA. In
addition, the Credit Agreements do not permit the Trust's asset coverage ratio
(as defined in the Credit Agreements) to fall below 300% at any time ("Credit
Agreement Asset Coverage Test").

Under the requirements of the 1940 Act, the Trust must have asset coverage of at
least 300% immediately after any borrowing, including borrowing under the credit
facility program. For this purpose, asset coverage means the ratio which the
value of the total assets of the Trust, less liabilities and indebtedness not
represented by senior securities, bears to the aggregate amount of borrowings
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represented by senior securities issued by the Trust. The Credit Agreements
limit the Trust's ability to pay dividends or make other distributions on the
Trust's Common Shares, or purchase or redeem Common Shares, unless the Trust
complies with the Credit Agreement Asset Coverage Test. In addition, the Credit
Agreements do not permit the Trust to declare dividends or other distributions
or purchase or redeem Common Shares or any preferred shares (i) at any time that
an event of default under a Credit Agreement has occurred and is continuing; or
(ii) if, after giving effect to such declaration, the Trust would not meet the
Credit Agreement Asset Coverage Test set forth in the Credit Agreements.

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call 1-800-992-0180.
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TRANSACTION POLICIES
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

NET ASSET VALUE

The NAV per Common Share of the Trust is determined each business day as of the
close of regular trading ("Market Close") on the New York Stock Exchange
("NYSE") (normally 4:00 p.m. Eastern time unless otherwise designated by the
NYSE). The Trust is open for business every day the NYSE is open. The NYSE is
closed on all weekends and on all national holidays and Good Friday. Trust
shares will not be priced on those days. The NAV per Common Share is determined
by dividing the value of the Trust's loan assets plus all cash and other assets
(including interest accrued but not collected) less all liabilities (including
accrued expenses but excluding capital and less the liquidation preference of
any outstanding preferred shares) by the number of Common Shares outstanding.
The NAV per Common Share is made available for publication.

VALUATION OF THE TRUST'S ASSETS

The assets in the Trust's portfolio are valued daily in accordance with the
Trust's Loan Valuation Procedures adopted by the Board. A majority of the
Trust's assets are valued using quotations supplied by a third-party loan
pricing service. However, the loans in which the Trust invests are not listed on
any securities exchange or board of trade. Some loans are traded by
institutional investors in an over-the-counter secondary market that has
developed in the past several years. This secondary market generally has fewer
trades and less liquidity than the secondary markets for other types of
securities. Some loans have few or no trades. Accordingly, determinations of the
value of loans may be based on infrequent and dated trades. Because there is
less reliable, objective market value data available, elements of judgment may
play a greater role in valuation of loans than for other types of securities.
For further information, see "Risk Factors and Special Considerations -- Limited
Secondary Market for Loans."

Loans are normally valued at the mean of the means of one or more bid and asked
quotations obtained from a pricing service or other sources believed to be
reliable. Loans for which reliable market value quotations are not readily
available from a pricing service may be valued with reference to another loan or
a group of loans for which reliable market value quotations are readily
available and whose characteristics are comparable to the loan being valued.
Under this approach, the comparable loan or loans serve as a proxy for changes
in value of the loan being valued. The Trust has engaged an independent pricing
service to provide quotations from dealers in loans and to calculate values
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under this proxy procedure.

It is expected that most of the loans held by the Trust will be valued with
reference to quotations from the independent pricing service or with reference
to the proxy procedure described above. The Adviser or Sub-Adviser may believe
that the price for a loan derived from quotations or the proxy procedure
described above is not reliable or accurate. Among other reasons, this may be
the result of information about a particular loan or borrower known to the
Adviser or Sub-Adviser that they believe may not be known to the pricing service
or reflected in a price quote. In this event, the loan is valued at fair value
under procedures established by the Board, and in accordance with the provisions
of the 1940 Act.

Under these procedures, fair value is determined by the Adviser or Sub-Adviser
and monitored by the Board through its Valuation, Proxy and Brokerage Committee.
In fair valuing a loan, consideration is given to several factors, which may
include, among others, the following:

     -    the characteristics of and fundamental analytical data relating to the
          loan, including the cost, size, current interest rate, period until
          the next interest rate reset, maturity and base lending rate of the
          loan, the terms and conditions of the loan and any related agreements,
          and the position of the loan in the borrower's debt structure;

     -    the nature, adequacy and value of the collateral, including the
          Trust's rights, remedies and interests with respect to the collateral;

     -    the creditworthiness of the borrower and the cash flow coverage of
          outstanding principal and interest, based on an evaluation of its
          financial condition, financial statements and information about the
          borrower's business, cash flows, capital structure and future
          prospects;

     -    information relating to the market for the loan, including price
          quotations for, and trading in, the loan and interests in similar
          loans and the market environment and investor attitudes towards the
          loan and interests in similar loans;

     -    the reputation and financial condition of the agent of the loan and
          any intermediate participants in the loans;

     -    the borrower's management; and

     -    the general economic and market conditions affecting the fair value of
          the loan.

Securities for which the primary market is a national securities exchange are
stated at the last reported sale price on the day of valuation. Securities
reported by NASDAQ National Market System will be valued at the NASDAQ Official
Closing Price on the valuation day. Debt and equity securities traded in the
over-the-counter market and listed securities for which no sale was reported on
that date are valued at the mean between the last reported bid and asked price.
Valuation of short term cash equivalent investments is at amortized cost.
Securities maturing in 60 days or less are valued at amortized cost, which, when
combined with accrued interest, approximates market value.

ACCOUNT ACCESS

Unless your Common Shares are held through a third-party fiduciary or in an
omnibus registration at your bank or brokerage firm, you may be able to access
your account information over the internet at www.ingfunds.com, or via a touch
tone telephone by calling (800) 992-0180 and selecting Option 1. Should you wish
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to speak with a Shareholder

20 Transaction Policies

                                                            TRANSACTION POLICIES
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Services Representative, you may call the toll-free number listed above and
select Option 2.

PRIVACY POLICY

The Trust has adopted a policy concerning investor privacy. To review the
privacy policy, contact a Shareholder Services Representative at (800) 992-0180
and select Option 1, obtain a policy over the internet at www.ingfunds.com, or
see the privacy promise that accompanies this Prospectus.

HOUSEHOLDING

To reduce expenses, we may mail only one copy of the Trust's Prospectus and each
annual and semi-annual shareholder report to those addresses shared by two or
more accounts. If you wish to receive individual copies of these documents,
please call us at (800) 992-0180 or speak to your investment professional. We
will begin sending you individual copies 30 days after receiving your request.

                                                            PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

SHAREHOLDER INVESTMENT PROGRAM

The following is a summary of the Shareholder Investment Program ("Program").
Shareholders are advised to review a fuller explanation of the Program contained
in the Trust's SAI.

Common Shares are offered by the Trust through the Program. The Program allows
participating shareholders to reinvest all dividends ("Dividends") in additional
Common Shares of the Trust, and also allows participants to purchase additional
Common Shares through optional cash investments in amounts ranging from a
minimum of $100 to a maximum of $100,000 per month.

The Trust and the Distributor reserve the right to reject any purchase order.
Please note that cash, travelers checks, third-party checks, money orders and
checks drawn on non-U.S. banks (even if payment may be effected through a U.S.
bank) generally will not be accepted.

Common Shares will be issued by the Trust under the Program when the Trust's
Common Shares are trading at a premium to NAV. If the Trust's Common Shares are
trading at a discount to NAV, Common Shares issued under the Program will be
purchased on the open market. Common Shares issued under the Program directly
from the Trust will be acquired at the greater of (i) NAV at the close of
business on the day preceding the relevant investment date or (ii) the average
of the daily market price of the Common Shares during the pricing period minus a
discount of 5% for reinvested Dividends and 0% to 5% for optional cash
investments. Common Shares issued under the Program when shares are trading at a
discount to NAV will be purchased in the market by DST at market price. Shares
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issued by the Trust under the Program will be issued without a fee or a
commission.

Shareholders may elect to participate in the Program by telephoning the Trust or
submitting a completed Participation Form to DST, the Program administrator. DST
will credit to each participant's account funds it receives from: (a) Dividends
paid on Trust shares registered in the participant's name, and (b) optional cash
investments. DST will apply all Dividends and optional cash investments received
to purchase Common Shares as soon as practicable beginning on the relevant
investment date (as described below) and not later than six business days after
the relevant investment date, except when necessary to comply with applicable
provisions of the federal securities laws. For more information on the Trust's
distribution policy, see "Dividends and Distributions."

In order for participants to purchase shares through the Program in any month,
the Program administrator must receive from the participant any optional cash
investment by the relevant investment date. The relevant investment date will be
set in advance by the Trust, upon which optional cash investments are first
applied by DST to the purchase of Common Shares. Participants may obtain a
schedule of relevant dates, including investments dates, the dates by which
optional cash investment payments must be received and the dates which shares
will be paid by calling ING's Shareholder Services Department at (800) 992-0180.

Participants will pay a pro rata share of brokerage commissions with respect to
DST's open market purchases in connection with the reinvestment of Dividends or
purchases made with optional cash investments.

The Program is intended for the benefit of investors in the Trust. The Trust
reserves the right to exclude from participation, at any time, (i) persons or
entities who attempt to circumvent the Program's standard $100,000 maximum by
accumulating accounts over which they have control or (ii) any other persons or
entities, as determined in the sole discretion of the Trust.

Currently, persons who are not shareholders of the Trust may not participate in
the Program. The Board may elect to change this policy at a future date, and
permit non-shareholders to participate in the Program. Shareholders may request
to receive their Dividends in cash at any time by giving DST written notice or
by contacting ING's Shareholder Services Department at (800) 992-0180 and
selecting Option 2. Shareholders may elect to close their account at any time by
giving DST written notice. When a participant closes their account, the
participant upon request will receive a certificate for full Common Shares in
the account. Fractional Common

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call (800) 992-0180.
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PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Shares will be held and aggregated with other fractional Common Shares being
liquidated by DST as agent of the Program and paid for by check when actually
sold.

The automatic reinvestment of Dividends does not affect the tax characterization
of the Dividends (i.e., capital gains and income are realized even though cash
is not received). If shares are issued pursuant to the Program's dividend
reinvestment provisions or cash purchase provisions at a discount from market
price, participants may have income equal to the discount.
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Additional information about the Program may be obtained by contacting ING's
Shareholder Services Department at (800) 992-0180 and selecting Option 2.

PRIVATELY NEGOTIATED TRANSACTIONS

The Common Shares may also be offered pursuant to privately negotiated
transactions between the Trust or the Distributor and specific investors.
Generally, such investors will be sophisticated institutional investors. The
terms of such privately negotiated transactions will be subject to the
discretion of the management of the Trust. In determining whether to sell Common
Shares pursuant to a privately negotiated transaction, the Trust will consider
relevant factors including, but not limited to, the attractiveness of obtaining
additional funds through the sale of Common Shares, the purchase price to apply
to any such sale of Common Shares and the person seeking to purchase the Common
Shares.

Common Shares issued by the Trust in connection with privately negotiated
transactions will be issued at the greater of (i) NAV per Common Share of the
Trust's Common Shares or (ii) at a discount ranging from 0% to 5% of the average
of the daily market price of the Trust's Common Shares at the close of business
on the two business days preceding the date upon which Common Shares are sold
pursuant to the privately negotiated transaction. The discount to apply to such
privately negotiated transactions will be determined by the Trust with regard to
each specific transaction. The Trust will not pay any commissions with regard to
privately negotiated transactions, but an investor may be subject to a front end
sales load of up to 3% paid to or retained by a third party broker-dealer
through which such transaction may be effected.

USE OF PROCEEDS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

It is expected that 100% of the net proceeds of Common Shares issued pursuant to
the Shareholder Investment Program and privately negotiated transactions will be
invested in Senior Loans and other securities consistent with the Trust's
investment objective and policies. Pending investment in Senior Loans, the
proceeds, which are expected to be used within three months, will be used to pay
down the Trust's outstanding borrowings under its credit facilities. See
"Investment Objective and Policies -- Policy on Borrowing."

As of June 15, 2006, the Trust's outstanding borrowings under its credit
facilities was $558 million. By paying down the Trust's borrowings, the Trust
can avoid adverse impacts on yields pending investment of such proceeds in
Senior Loans. As investment opportunities are subsequently identified, it is
expected that the Trust will reborrow amounts previously repaid and invest such
amounts in additional Senior Loans.

DIVIDENDS AND DISTRIBUTIONS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

DISTRIBUTION POLICY. Income dividends are declared and paid monthly. Income
dividends consist of interest accrued and amortization of fees earned less any
amortization of premiums paid and the estimated expenses of the Trust, including
fees payable to ING Investments. Income dividends are calculated monthly under
guidelines approved by the Trustees. Each dividend is payable to shareholders of
record on the 10th day of the following month (unless it is a holiday, in which
case the next business day is the record date). Accrued amounts of fees
received, including facility fees, will be taken in as income and passed on to
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shareholders as part of dividend distributions. Any fees or commissions paid to
facilitate the sale of portfolio Senior Loans in connection with tender offers
or other portfolio transactions may reduce the dividend yield.

Capital gains, if any, are declared and paid annually. Because the Trust
currently has capital loss carry forwards, it is not anticipated that capital
gains distributions will be made for the foreseeable future.

DIVIDEND REINVESTMENT. Unless you instruct the Trust to pay you dividends in
cash, dividends and distributions paid by the Trust will be reinvested in
additional Common Shares of the Trust. You may request to receive dividends in
cash at any time by giving DST written notice or by contacting the ING's
Shareholder Services Department at (800) 992-0180 and selecting Option 2.

22 Plan of Distribution

                                                 INVESTMENT MANAGEMENT AND OTHER
                                                               SERVICE PROVIDERS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

ADVISER

ING INVESTMENTS, an Arizona limited liability company, serves as the Adviser to
the Trust and has overall responsibility for the management of the Trust under
the general supervision of the Board. Its principal business address is 7337
East Doubletree Ranch Road, Scottsdale, Arizona 85258.

The Trust and the Adviser have entered into an investment advisory agreement
("Investment Advisory Agreement") that requires ING Investments to provide all
investment advisory and portfolio management services for the Trust. The
Investment Advisory Agreement with ING Investments may be canceled by the Board
upon 60 days' written notice.

ING Investments is registered with the SEC as an investment adviser. ING
Investments is an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of ING Groep. ING Groep is
one of the largest financial services organizations in the world with
approximately 113,000 employees. ING Investments began investment management in
April, 1995, and serves as an investment adviser to registered investment
companies as well as structured finance vehicles. As of March 31, 2006, ING
Investments had assets under management of approximately $44.5 billion.

The Adviser bears the expenses of providing the services described above. The
Adviser currently receives from the Trust an annual fee, paid monthly, of 0.80%
of the Trust's Managed Assets.

For more information regarding the basis for the Board's approval of the
investment advisory or investment sub-advisory relationships, please refer to
the annual shareholder report dated February 28, 2006.

SUB-ADVISER

ING Investments has engaged a sub-adviser to provide the day-to-day management
of the Trust's portfolio. The sub-adviser has, at least in part, been selected
primarily on the basis of its successful application of a consistent,
well-defined, long-term investment approach over a period of several market
cycles.
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ING Investments is responsible for monitoring the investment program and
performance of the sub-adviser. Under the terms of the sub-advisory agreement,
the agreement can be terminated by either ING Investments or the Board. In the
event the sub-advisory agreement is terminated, the sub-adviser may be replaced
subject to any regulatory requirements or ING Investments may assume day-to-day
investment management of the Trust.

ING INVESTMENT MANAGEMENT CO.

ING Investment Management Co., a Connecticut corporation, serves as Sub-Adviser
to the Trust. Founded in 1972, ING IM is registered with the SEC as an
investment adviser. ING IM is an indirect, wholly-owned subsidiary of ING Groep,
and is an affiliate of ING Investments. ING IM has acted as adviser or
sub-adviser to mutual funds since 1994 and has managed institutional accounts
since 1972.

As of March 31, 2006, ING IM managed over $60 billion in assets. Its principal
business address is 230 Park Avenue, New York, NY 10169. For its services, ING
IM is entitled to receive a sub-advisory fee of 0.36%, expressed as an annual
rate based on the average daily Managed Assets of the Trust. This sub-advisory
fee is paid by ING Investments, not by the Trust.

PORTFOLIO MANAGEMENT. The following individuals comprise the investment
committee of the Trust and share responsibility for the day-to-day management of
the Trust's portfolio:

DANIEL A. NORMAN. Mr. Norman is Senior Vice President and Senior Portfolio
Manager in the Senior Debt Group, and has served in that capacity since November
1999. Mr. Norman has managed the Trust since April 1995 and is responsible for
the operations, analytics, legal and marketing areas for the Trust. Mr. Norman
also serves as Senior Vice President of the Trust, and he serves as Senior Vice
President of ING Senior Income Fund, another closed-end fund sub-advised by ING
IM that invests primarily in Senior Loans. Mr. Norman co-manages the Trust with
Mr. Bakalar.

JEFFREY A. BAKALAR. Mr. Bakalar is Senior Vice President and Senior Portfolio
Manager in the Senior Debt Group, and has served in that capacity since November
1999. Mr. Bakalar also serves as Senior Vice President of the Trust and as
Senior Vice President of ING Senior Income Fund, another closed-end fund
sub-advised by ING IM that invests primarily in Senior Loans. Mr. Bakalar
co-manages the Trust with Mr. Norman.

CURTIS F. LEE. Mr. Lee is Senior Vice President and Chief Credit Officer in the
Senior Debt Group and has served in that capacity since January 2001. Mr. Lee
also serves as Senior Vice President and Chief Credit Officer of the Fund (since
January 2001), and he serves as Senior Vice President and Chief Credit Officer
of ING Prime Rate Trust, another closed-end fund sub-advised by ING IM that
invests primarily in Senior Loans. As Chief Credit Officer, Mr. Lee is
responsible for implementing best credit practices within the Senior Debt Group,
beginning with the original credit underwriting and approval process through
ongoing credit monitoring and review. Mr. Lee also oversees loan workout and
negotiation strategies. Mr. Lee serves on the valuation committee and acts as
the primary liaison on valuation and credit matters as requested by the Board of
Trustees, internal and external auditors and regulatory authorities.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION REGARDING PORTFOLIO MANAGERS

The SAI provides additional information about each portfolio manager's
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compensation, other accounts managed by each portfolio manager and each
portfolio manager's ownership of securities in the Trust.

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call 1-800-992-0180.
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INVESTMENT MANAGEMENT AND OTHER
SERVICE PROVIDERS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

THE ADMINISTRATOR

The Administrator of the Trust is ING Funds Services, LLC ("ING Funds
Services"). Its principal business address is 7337 East Doubletree Ranch Road,
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258. The Administrator is a wholly-owned subsidiary of ING
Groep and the immediate parent company of the Adviser.

Under an administration agreement ("Administration Agreement") between the
Administrator and the Trust, ING Funds Services administers the Trust's
corporate affairs subject to the supervision of the Board. In that connection,
the Administrator monitors the provisions of the Senior Loan agreements and any
agreements with respect to interests in Senior Loans and is responsible for
recordkeeping with respect to the Senior Loans in the Trust's repurchase offers
portfolio. ING Funds Services also furnishes the Trust with office facilities
and furnishes executive personnel together with clerical and certain
recordkeeping and administrative services. These services include preparation of
annual and other reports to shareholders and to the SEC. The Administrator also
handles the filing of federal, state and local income tax returns not being
furnished by the Custodian or Transfer Agent (as defined below). The
Administration Agreement also requires the Administrator to assist in managing
and supervising all aspects of the general day-to-day business activities and
operations of the Trust, including custodial, transfer agency, dividend
disbursing, accounting, auditing, compliance and related services. The
Administrator provides the Trust with office space, equipment and personnel
necessary to administer the Trust. The Administrator has authorized all of its
officers and employees who have been elected as officers of the Trust to serve
in such capacities. All services furnished by the Administrator under the
Administration Agreement may be furnished by such officers or employees of the
Administrator.

The Trust pays the Administrator an administration fee, computed daily and
payable monthly. The Administration Agreement states that the Administrator is
entitled to receive a fee at an annual rate of 0.25% of the Trust's Managed
Assets. The Administration Agreement may be canceled by the Board upon 60 days'
written notice.

TRANSFER AGENT, DIVIDEND DISBURSING AGENT AND REGISTRAR

The transfer agent, dividend disbursing agent and registrar for the Common
Shares is DST Systems, Inc., whose principal business address is 333 W. 11th
Street, Kansas City, Missouri 64105.

CUSTODIAN

The Trust's securities and cash are held and maintained under a Custody
Agreement with State Street Bank and Trust Company, whose principal place of

Edgar Filing: ING PRIME RATE TRUST - Form POS 8C

43



business is 801 Pennsylvania Avenue, Kansas City, Missouri 64105.

24 Investment Adviser and Other Service Providers

                                                        DESCRIPTION OF THE TRUST
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

The Trust is an unincorporated business trust established under the laws of the
Commonwealth of Massachusetts by an Agreement and Declaration of Trust dated
December 2, 1987, as amended (Declaration of Trust). The Board is responsible
for protecting the interests of shareholders. The Trustees are experienced
executives who oversee the Trust's activities, review contractual arrangements
with companies that provide services to the Trust and review the Trust's
performance.

The Declaration of Trust provides that the Trustees of the Trust may authorize
separate classes of shares of beneficial interest. The Trustees have authorized
an unlimited number of shares of beneficial interest, without par value, all of
which were initially classified as Common Shares. The Declaration of Trust also
authorizes the creation of an unlimited number of shares of beneficial interest
with preference rights, including preferred shares, without par value, in one or
more series, with rights as determined by the Board, by action of the Board
without the approval of the shareholders. The following table shows the number
of (i) shares authorized, (ii) shares held by the Trust for its own account and
(iii) shares outstanding, for each class of authorized securities of the Trust
as of June 15, 2006.

                                           NUMBER HELD BY
                                NUMBER      TRUST FOR ITS      NUMBER
      TITLE OF CLASS          AUTHORIZED     OWN ACCOUNT    OUTSTANDING
---------------------------   ----------   --------------   -----------
Common Shares                  unlimited         0          145,033,235
Preferred Shares, Series M       3,600           0               3,600
Preferred Shares, Series T       3,600           0               3,600
Preferred Shares, Series W       3,600           0               3,600
Preferred Shares, Series Th      3,600           0               3,600
Preferred Shares, Series F       3,600           0               3,600

The Common Shares outstanding are fully paid and nonassessable by the Trust.
Holders of Common Shares are entitled to share equally in dividends declared by
the Board payable to holders of Common Shares and in the net assets of the Trust
available for distribution to holders of Common Shares after payment of the
preferential amounts payable to holders of any outstanding Preferred Shares.
Neither holders of Common Shares nor holders of Preferred Shares have
pre-emptive or conversion rights and Common Shares are not redeemable. Upon
liquidation of the Trust, after paying or adequately providing for the payment
of all liabilities of the Trust and the liquidation preference with respect to
any outstanding preferred shares, and upon receipt of such releases, indemnities
and refunding agreements as they deem necessary for their protection, the
Trustees may distribute the remaining assets of the Trust among the holders of
the Common Shares. Under the rules of the NYSE applicable to listed companies,
the Trust is required to hold an annual meeting of shareholders in each year. If
the Trust is converted to an open-end investment company or if for any other
reason Common Shares are no longer listed on the NYSE (or any other national
securities exchange the rules of which require annual meetings of shareholders),
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the Trust does not intend to hold annual meetings of shareholders.

The Trust is responsible for paying the following expenses, among others: the
fees payable to the Adviser; the fees payable to the Administrator; the fees and
certain expenses of the Trust's custodian and transfer agent, including the cost
of providing records to the Administrator in connection with its obligation of
maintaining required records of the Trust; the charges and expenses of the
Trust's legal counsel, legal counsel to the Trustees who are not "interested
persons" of the Trust, as defined in the 1940 Act and independent accountants;
commissions and any issue or transfer taxes chargeable to the Trust in
connection with its transactions; all taxes and corporate fees payable by the
Trust to governmental agencies; the fees of any trade association of which the
Trust is a member; the costs of share certificates representing Common Shares of
the Trust; organizational and offering expenses of the Trust and the fees and
expenses involved in registering and maintaining registration of the Trust and
its Common Shares with the SEC, including the preparation and printing of the
Trust's registration statement and prospectuses for such purposes; allocable
communications expenses with respect to investor services, and all expenses of
shareholders' and Trustees' meetings and of preparing, printing and mailing
reports, proxy statements and prospectuses to shareholders; fees for independent
loan pricing services; the cost of insurance; and litigation and indemnification
expenses and extraordinary expenses not incurred in the ordinary course of the
Trust's business.

Under Massachusetts law, shareholders, including holders of Preferred Shares,
could under certain circumstances be held personally liable for the obligations
of the Trust. However, the Declaration of Trust disclaims shareholder liability
for acts or obligations of the Trust and requires that notice of such disclaimer
be given in each agreement, obligation or instrument entered into or executed by
the Trust or the Trustees. The Declaration of Trust provides for indemnification
out of Trust property for all loss and expense of any shareholder held
personally liable for the obligations of the Trust. Thus, the risk of a
shareholder incurring financial loss on account of shareholder liability is
limited to circumstances in which the Trust would be unable to meet its
obligations.

Holders of Common Shares are entitled to one vote for each share held and will
vote with the holders of any outstanding Preferred Shares or any other preferred
shares on each matter submitted to a vote of holders of Common Shares, except as
described under "Description of Capital Structure -- Preferred Shares."

Shareholders are entitled to one vote for each share held. The Common Shares,
Preferred Shares and any other preferred shares do not have cumulative voting
rights, which means that the holders of more than 50% of the shares of Common
Shares, Preferred Shares and any other preferred shares voting for the election
of Trustees can elect all of the Trustees standing for election by such holders,
and, in such event, the holders of the remaining shares of Common Shares,
Preferred Shares and any other preferred shares will not be able to elect any of
such Trustees.

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call 1-800-992-0180.

                                                     Description of the Trust 25

DESCRIPTION OF THE TRUST
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

So long as any Preferred Shares or any other Preferred Shares are outstanding,
holders of Common Shares will not be entitled to receive any dividends of or
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other distributions from the Trust, unless at the time of such declaration, (1)
all accrued dividends on preferred shares or accrued interest on borrowings has
been paid and (2) the value of the Trust's total assets (determined after
deducting the amount of such dividend or other distribution), less all
liabilities and indebtedness of the Trust not represented by senior securities,
is at least 300% of the aggregate amount of such securities representing
indebtedness and at least 200% of the aggregate amount of securities
representing indebtedness plus the aggregate liquidation value of the
outstanding preferred shares (expected to equal the aggregate original purchase
price of the outstanding preferred shares plus redemption premium, if any,
together with any accrued and unpaid dividends thereon, whether or not earned or
declared and on a cumulative basis). In addition to the requirements of the 1940
Act, the Trust is required to comply with other asset coverage requirements as a
condition of the Trust obtaining a rating of the Preferred Shares from a rating
agency. These requirements include an asset coverage test more stringent than
under the 1940 Act.

The Trust will send unaudited reports at least semi-annually and audited
financial statements annually to all of its shareholders.

The Declaration of Trust further provides that obligations of the Trust are not
binding upon Trustees individually but only upon the property of the Trust and
that the Trustees will not be liable for errors of judgment or mistakes of fact
or law, but nothing in the Declaration of Trust protects a Trustee against any
liability to which he or she would otherwise be subject by reason of willful
misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence or reckless disregard of the duties
involved in the conduct of his or her office.

CONVERSION TO OPEN-END FUND

The Trustees may at any time propose conversion of the Trust to an open-end
management investment company depending upon their judgment as to the
advisability of such action in light of circumstances then prevailing. In
considering whether to submit an open-ending proposal to shareholders, the
Trustees might consider, among other factors, the differences in operating
expenses between open-end and closed-end funds (due to the expenses of
continuously selling shares and of standing ready to effect redemptions), the
potentially adverse tax consequences to non-redeeming shareholders once a fund
is open-ended, and the impact of open-ending on portfolio management policies.
Such a conversion would require the approval of both a majority of the Trust's
outstanding Common Shares and preferred shares voting together as a single class
and a majority of the outstanding preferred shares voting as a separate class on
such conversion. Conversion of the Trust to an open-end investment company would
require the redemption of all outstanding preferred shares, including the
Preferred Shares, which would eliminate the leveraged capital structure of the
Trust with respect to the Common Shares. A delay in conversion could result
following shareholder approval due to the Trust's inability to redeem the
preferred shares. Shareholders of an open-end investment company may require the
company to redeem their shares at any time (except in certain circumstances as
authorized by or under the 1940 Act) at their next computed NAV less any
redemption charge as might be in effect at the time of redemption. If the Trust
is converted to an open-end management investment company, it could be required
to liquidate portfolio securities to meet requests for redemption, and its
shares would no longer be listed on the NYSE. If the Trust were to experience
significant redemptions as an open-end fund, the decrease in total assets could
result in a higher expense ratio and inefficiencies in portfolio management. In
this regard, the Trust could reserve the right to effect redemptions in-kind
with portfolio securities, which would subject redeeming shareholders to
transaction costs in liquidating those securities.

REPURCHASE OF COMMON SHARES
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In recognition of the possibility that the Trust's Common Shares may trade at a
discount to their NAV, the Trust may from time to time take action to attempt to
reduce or eliminate a market value discount from NAV by repurchasing its Common
Shares in the open market or by tendering its Common Shares at NAV. So long as
any Preferred Shares are outstanding, the Trust may not purchase, redeem or
otherwise acquire any Common Shares unless (1) all accumulated dividends on the
Preferred Shares have been paid or set aside for payment through the date of
such purchase, redemption or other acquisition and (2) at the time of such
purchase, redemption or acquisition asset coverage requirements set forth in the
Declaration of Trust and the Trust's Certificate of Designation for Preferred
Shares are met. Repurchases of Common Shares may result in the Trust being
required to redeem preferred shares to satisfy asset coverage requirements.

FUNDAMENTAL AND NON-FUNDAMENTAL POLICIES OF THE TRUST

The investment objective of the Trust, certain policies of the Trust specified
herein as fundamental and the investment restrictions of the Trust described in
the SAI are fundamental policies of the Trust and may not be changed without a
Majority Vote of the shareholders of the Trust. The term Majority Vote means the
affirmative vote of (a) more than 50% of the outstanding shares of the Trust or
(b) 67% or more of the shares present at a meeting if more than 50% of the
outstanding shares of the Trust are represented at the meeting in person or by
proxy, whichever is less. All other policies of the Trust may be modified by
resolution of the Board.

26 Description of the Trust

                                                DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STRUCTURE
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

COMMON SHARES

The Trust's Declaration of Trust authorizes the issuance of an unlimited number
of Common Shares of beneficial interest, without par value. All Common Shares
have equal rights to the payment of dividends and the distribution of assets
upon liquidation. Common Shares will, when issued, be fully paid and
non-assessable, and will have no pre-emptive or conversion rights or rights to
cumulative voting.

Whenever preferred shares are outstanding, holders of Common Shares will not be
entitled to receive any distributions from the Trust, unless at the time of such
declaration, (1) all accrued dividends on Preferred Shares or accrued interest
on borrowings have been paid and (2) the value of the Trust's total assets
(determined after deducting the amount of such dividend or other distribution),
less all liabilities and indebtedness of the Trust not represented by senior
securities, is at least 300% of the aggregate amount of such securities
representing indebtedness and at least 200% of the aggregate amount of
securities representing indebtedness plus the aggregate liquidation value of the
outstanding preferred shares. In addition to the requirements of the 1940 Act,
the Trust is required to comply with other asset coverage requirements as a
condition of the Trust obtaining a rating of the preferred shares from a rating
agency. These requirements include asset coverage tests more stringent than
under the 1940 Act. See "Preferred Shares" below.

BORROWINGS

The Trust's Declaration of Trust authorizes the Trust, without the prior
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approval of holders of Common Shares, to borrow money. In this connection, the
Trust may issue notes or other evidence of indebtedness (including bank
borrowings or commercial paper) and may secure any such borrowings by
mortgaging, pledging or otherwise granting a security interest in the Trust's
assets. See "Risk Factors and Special Considerations -- Leverage."

PREFERRED SHARES

Under the 1940 Act, the Trust is permitted to have outstanding more than one
series of preferred shares as long as no single series has priority over another
series nor holders of preferred shares have pre-emptive rights to purchase any
other preferred shares that might be issued.

The Trust's Declaration of Trust authorizes the issuance of a class of preferred
shares (which class may be divided into two or more series) as the Trustees may,
without shareholder approval, authorize. The preferred shares have such
preferences, voting powers, terms of redemption, if any, and special or relative
rights or privileges (including conversion rights, if any) as the Trustee may
determine and as are set forth in the Trust's Certificate of Designation
establishing the terms of the preferred shares. The number of shares of the
preferred class or series authorized is unlimited, and the shares authorized may
be represented in part by fractional shares. Under the Trust's Certificate of
Designation, the Trustees have authorized the creation of 18,000 Auction Rate
Cumulative Preferred Shares, without par value, with a liquidation preference of
$25,000 per share, classified as Series M, T, W, Th and F Auction Rate
Cumulative Preferred Shares.

Any decision to offer preferred shares is subject to market conditions and to
the Board and the Adviser's continuing belief that leveraging the Trust's
capital structure through the issuance of preferred shares is likely to achieve
the benefits to the Common Shares described in this Prospectus for long-term
investors. The terms of the preferred shares will be determined by the Board in
consultation with the Adviser (subject to applicable law and the Trust's
Declaration of Trust) if and when it authorizes a preferred shares offering.

The Preferred Shares have complete priority over the Common Shares as to
distribution of assets. In the event of any voluntary or involuntary
liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the affairs of the Trust, holders of
preferred shares will be entitled to receive a preferential liquidating
distribution (expected to equal the original purchase price per share plus
accumulated and unpaid dividends thereon, whether or not earned or declared)
before any distribution of assets is made to holders of Common Shares.

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call 1-800-992-0180.

                                             Description of Capital Structure 27

TAX MATTERS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

The following information is meant as a general summary for U.S. shareholders.
Please see the SAI for additional information. Investors should rely on their
own tax adviser for advice about the particular federal, state and local tax
consequences to them of investing in the Trust.

The federal income tax treatment of the Trust's Preferred Shares is not entirely
clear, but the Trust believes, based on the advice of its counsel, that the
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Preferred Shares will constitute stock of the Trust. It is possible, however,
that the IRS might take a contrary position, asserting, for example, that the
Preferred Shares constitute debt of the Trust. The discussion below assumes that
the Preferred Shares are stock.

The Trust will distribute all or substantially all of its net investment income
and net realized capital gains, if any, to its shareholders each year. Although
the Trust will not be taxed on amounts it distributes, most shareholders will be
taxed on amounts they receive. A particular distribution generally will be
taxable as either ordinary income or long-term capital gain. The Trust will
allocate a proportionate amount of each type of its income to the Common Shares
and to the Preferred Shares. It generally does not matter how long a shareholder
has held the Trust's Common Shares or Preferred Shares or whether the
shareholder elects to receive distributions in cash or reinvest them in
additional Trust's Common Shares or Preferred Shares. For example, if the Trust
designates a particular distribution as a long-term capital gains distribution,
it will be taxable to a shareholder at his or her long-term capital gains rate.
Dividends from the Trust are generally not eligible for the reduced rate of tax
that may apply to certain qualifying dividends on corporate stock.

Current tax law generally provides for a maximum tax rate for individual
taxpayers of 15% on long-term capital gains and from certain qualifying
dividends on corporate stock. Although, these rate reductions do not apply to
corporate taxpayers, such taxpayers may be entitled to a corporate dividends
received deduction with respect to their share of eligible domestic corporate
dividends received by the Trust, or to foreign shareholders. The following are
guidelines for how certain distributions by the Fund are generally taxed to
individual taxpayers:

     -    Distributions of earnings from qualifying dividends and qualifying
          long-term capital gains will be taxed at a maximum rate of 15%.

     -    Note that distributions of earnings from dividends paid by certain
          "qualified foreign corporations" can also qualify for the lower tax
          rates on qualifying dividends.

     -    A shareholder will also have to satisfy a more than 60-day holding
          period with respect to any distributions of qualifying dividends in
          order to obtain the benefit of the lower tax rate.

     -    Distributions of earnings from non-qualifying dividends interest
          income, other types of ordinary income and short-term capital gains
          will be taxed at the ordinary income tax rate applicable to the
          taxpayer.

Dividends declared by the Trust in October, November or December and paid during
the following January may be treated as having been received by shareholders in
the year the distributions were declared.

Each shareholder will receive an annual statement summarizing the shareholder's
dividend and capital gains distributions.

If a shareholder invests through a tax-deferred account, such as a retirement
plan, the shareholder generally will not have to pay tax on dividends until they
are distributed from the account. These accounts are subject to complex tax
rules, and shareholders should consult a tax adviser about investment through a
tax-deferred account.

There may be tax consequences to a shareholder if the shareholder sells the
Trust's Common Shares or Preferred Shares. A shareholder will generally have a
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capital gain or loss, which will be long-term or short-term, generally depending
on how long the shareholder holds those Common Shares or Preferred Shares. If a
shareholder exchanges shares, the shareholder may be treated as if he or she
sold them. Shareholders are responsible for any tax liabilities generated by
their own transactions.

As with all investment companies, the Trust may be required to withhold U.S.
federal income tax at the current rate of 28% of all taxable distributions
payable to a shareholder if the shareholder fails to provide the Trust with his
or her correct taxpayer identification number or to make required
certifications, or if the shareholder has been notified by the IRS that he or
she is subject to backup withholding. Backup withholding is not an additional
tax; rather, it is a way in which the IRS ensures it will collect taxes
otherwise due. Any amounts withheld may be credited against a shareholder's U.S.
federal income tax liability.

28 Tax Matters

                                                                MORE INFORMATION
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

DISTRIBUTION ARRANGEMENTS

Pursuant to the terms of a distribution agreement ("Distribution Agreement"),
ING Funds Distributor will act as the Trust's distributor for the optional cash
investments under the Trust's Shareholder Investment Program and for privately
negotiated transactions. The Distribution Agreement provides that ING Fund's
Distributor does not receive compensation or commissions from the Trust for such
services. In addition, no fees or commissions will be paid by the Trust or its
shareholders in connection with the reinvestment of dividends and capital gains
distributions. ING Funds Distributor's principal business address is 7337 East
Doubletree Ranch Road, Scottsdale, Arizona 85258. ING Funds Distributor, ING
Investments, the Trust's Adviser, and ING IM, the Trust's Sub-Adviser, are
indirect, wholly-owned subsidiaries of ING Groep. See "Plans of Distribution" in
the SAI.

The Trust bears the expenses of issuing the Common Shares. These expenses
include, but are not limited to, the expense of preparation and printing of the
Prospectus and SAI, the expense of counsel and independent registered public
accounting firm and others.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the Common Shares offered hereby will be passed upon for the
Trust by Dechert LLP, 1775 I Street, NW, Washington, DC, counsel to the Trust.

INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

KPMG LLP serves as the independent registered public accounting firm for the
Trust. The principal address of KPMG is 355 South Grand Avenue, Los Angeles,
California 90071.

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

The Trust has filed with the SEC a Registration Statement under the Securities
Act of 1933, relating to the Common Shares offered hereby. For further
information with respect to the Trust and its Common Shares, reference is made
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to such Registration Statement and the exhibits filed therein.

                [GRAPHIC] If you have any questions, please call 1-800-992-0180.

                                                             More Information 29

STATEMENT OF ADDITIONAL INFORMATION
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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THE TRUST HAS NOT AUTHORIZED ANY PERSON TO PROVIDE YOU WITH ANY INFORMATION OR
TO MAKE ANY REPRESENTATIONS OTHER THAN THOSE CONTAINED IN THIS PROSPECTUS IN
CONNECTION WITH THIS OFFER. YOU SHOULD RELY ONLY ON THE INFORMATION IN THIS
PROSPECTUS OR OTHER INFORMATION TO WHICH WE HAVE REFERRED YOU. THIS PROSPECTUS
IS NOT AN OFFER TO SELL OR THE SOLICITATION OF ANY OFFER TO BUY ANY SECURITY
OTHER THAN THE COMMON SHARES OFFERED BY THIS PROSPECTUS, NOR DOES IT CONSTITUTE
AN OFFER TO SELL OR A SOLICITATION OF ANY OFFER TO BUY THE COMMON SHARES BY
ANYONE IN ANY JURISDICTION IN WHICH SUCH OFFER OR SOLICITATION IS NOT
AUTHORIZED, OR IN WHICH THE PERSON MAKING SUCH OFFER OR SOLICITATION IS NOT
QUALIFIED TO DO SO, OR TO ANY PERSON TO WHOM IT IS UNLAWFUL TO MAKE SUCH AN
OFFER OR SOLICITATION. THE DELIVERY OF THIS PROSPECTUS OR ANY SALE MADE PURSUANT
TO THIS PROSPECTUS DOES NOT IMPLY THAT THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS
PROSPECTUS IS CORRECT AS OF ANY TIME AFTER THE DATE OF THIS PROSPECTUS. HOWEVER,
IF ANY MATERIAL CHANGE OCCURS WHILE THIS PROSPECTUS IS REQUIRED BY LAW TO BE
DELIVERED, THIS PROSPECTUS WILL BE AMENDED OR SUPPLEMENTED.

WHEN CONTACTING THE SEC, YOU WILL WANT TO REFER TO THE TRUST'S SEC FILE NUMBER.
THE FILE NUMBER IS AS FOLLOWS:
1940 Act File No. 811-05410

[ING LOGO]

                                                   PRPRO-UPRT25M   (0606-063006)
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                              ING PRIME RATE TRUST

                         7337 East Doubletree Ranch Road
                         Scottsdale, Arizona 85258-2034
                                 (800) 992-0180

                       STATEMENT OF ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

                                  JUNE 30, 2006

     ING Prime Rate Trust ("Trust") is a diversified, closed-end management
investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as
amended ("1940 Act"). The Trust's investment objective is to provide investors
with as high a level of current income as is consistent with the preservation of
capital. There is no assurance that the Trust will achieve its investment
objective. The Trust is managed by ING Investments, LLC ("ING Investments" or
"Adviser") and sub-advised by ING Investment Management Co. ("ING IM" or
"Sub-Adviser").

     This Statement of Additional Information ("SAI") does not constitute a
prospectus, but should be read in conjunction with the Prospectus relating
thereto dated June 30, 2006. Capitalized terms not defined herein are used as
defined in the Prospectuses. This SAI does not include all the information that
a prospective investor should consider before purchasing Common Shares in this
offering, and investors should obtain and read the Prospectus prior to
purchasing such shares. In addition, the Trust's financial statements and the
independent registered public accounting firm's report thereon included in the
annual shareholder report dated February 28, 2006, are incorporated herein by
reference. A copy of the Prospectuses may be obtained without charge by
contacting the Trust at the address and phone number written above.
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     The Prospectuses and SAI omit certain information contained in the
registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission
("SEC"). The registration statement may be obtained from the SEC upon payment of
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the fee prescribed, or inspected at the SEC's office for no charge. The
registration statement is also available on the SEC's website (www.sec.gov).

                                        1

                                 CHANGE OF NAME

    The Trust changed its name from Pilgrim Prime Rate Trust to Pilgrim America
Prime Rate Trust in April 1996, and then changed its name back to Pilgrim Prime
Rate Trust on November 16, 1998. Effective March 1, 2002, the Trust changed its
name to ING Prime Rate Trust.

                              INVESTMENT OBJECTIVE

    The Trust's investment objective is to obtain as high a level of current
income as is consistent with the preservation of capital. The Trust seeks to
achieve its investment objective by investing under normal circumstances at
least 80% of its net assets, plus the amount of any borrowings for investment
purposes, in U.S. dollar denominated floating rate secured senior loans ("Senior
Loans"). Under normal circumstances, the Trust invests at least 80% of its
assets in Senior Loans made to corporations or other business entities organized
under U.S. or Canadian law and that are domiciled in the U.S., Canada or in U.S.
territories or possessions.

    The Senior Loans in which the Trust invests either hold the most senior
position in the capital structure of the borrower or hold an equal ranking with
other senior debt or have characteristics that the Adviser or Sub-Adviser
believes justify treatment as senior debt. These Senior Loans are typically
below investment grade credit quality.

    The Trust may invest up to 20% of its total assets in other investments,
including unsecured floating rate loans, notes and other debt securities,
subordinated loans, tranches of floating rate asset-backed securities,
including structured notes, short-term debt instruments, equity securities
acquired in connection with investments in loans and other instruments as
described under "Additional Information About Investments and Investment
Techniques." During periods when, in the opinion of the Trust's Adviser or
Sub-Adviser, a temporary defensive posture in the market is appropriate, the
Trust may hold up to 100% of its assets in cash and/or in short-term debt
instruments.

                             INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS

    The Trust operates under a number of investment policies and restrictions.
Certain investment restrictions of the Trust are designated as fundamental
policies and as such may not be changed without the approval of a majority of
the Trust's outstanding voting securities. In accordance with the 1940 Act, a
majority of the Trust's outstanding securities means the lesser of (i) 67% or
more of the Trust's shares present at a meeting, if the holders of more than 50%
of the Trust's shares are present or represented by proxy, or (ii) more than 50%
of the Trust's shares. The following investment restrictions have been
designated as fundamental policies. The Trust will not:

     1.     issue senior securities, except insofar as the Trust may be deemed
to have issued a senior security by reason of (i) entering into certain interest
rate hedging transactions, (ii) entering into reverse repurchase agreements, or
(iii) borrowing money in an amount not exceeding 331/3%, or such other
percentage permitted by law, of the Trust's total assets (including the borrowed
amount) less all liabilities other than borrowings, or (iv) issuing a class or
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classes of preferred shares in an amount not exceeding 50%, or such other
percentage permitted by law, of the Trust's total assets less all liabilities
and indebtedness not represented by senior securities.

     2.     invest more than 25% of its total assets in any industry.

                                        2

     3.     invest in marketable warrants other than those acquired in
conjunction with Senior Loans and such warrants will not constitute more than 5%
of its assets.

     4.     make investments in any one issuer other than U.S. government
securities if, immediately after such purchase or acquisition, more than 5% of
the value of the Trust's total assets would be invested in such issuer, or the
Trust would own more than 25% of any outstanding issue, except that up to 25% of
the Trust's total assets may be invested without regard to the foregoing
restrictions. For the purpose of the foregoing restriction, the Trust will
consider the borrower of a Senior Loan to be the issuer of such Senior Loan. In
addition, with respect to a Senior Loan under which the Trust does not have
privity with the borrower or would not have a direct cause of action against the
borrower in the event of the failure of the borrower to pay scheduled principal
or interest, the Trust will also separately meet the foregoing requirements and
consider each interpositioned bank (a lender from which the Trust acquires a
Senior Loan) to be an issuer of the Senior Loan.

     5.     act as an underwriter of securities, except to the extent that it
may be deemed to act as an underwriter in certain cases when disposing of its
portfolio investments or acting as an agent or one of a group of co-agents in
originating Senior Loans.

     6.     purchase or sell equity securities (except that the Trust may,
incidental to the purchase or ownership of an interest in a Senior Loan, or as
part of a borrower reorganization, acquire, sell and exercise warrants and/or
acquire or sell other equity securities), real estate, real estate mortgage
loans, commodities, commodity futures contracts, or oil or gas exploration or
development programs; or sell short, purchase or sell straddles, spreads, or
combinations thereof, or write put or call options.

     7.     make loans of money or property to any person, except that the Trust
(i) may make loans to corporations or other business entities, or enter into
leases or other arrangements that have the characteristics of a loan; (ii) may
lend portfolio instruments; and (iii) may acquire securities subject to
repurchase agreements.

     8.     purchase shares of other investment companies, except in connection
with a merger, consolidation, acquisition or reorganization.

     9.     make investments on margin or hypothecate, mortgage or pledge any of
its assets except for the purpose of securing borrowings as described above in
connection with the issuance of senior securities and then only in an amount up
to 33 1/3% (50% in the case of the issuance of a preferred class of shares), or
such other percentage permitted by law, of the value of the Trust's total assets
(including, with respect to borrowings, the amount borrowed) less all
liabilities other than borrowings (or, in the case of the issuance of senior
securities, less all liabilities and indebtedness not represented by senior
securities).
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     If a percentage restriction is adhered to at the time of investment, a
later increase or decrease in percentage resulting from a change in value of the
Trust's investments or amount of total assets will not be considered a violation
of any of the foregoing restrictions.

     There is no limitation on the percentage of the Trust's total assets that
may be invested in instruments which are not readily marketable or subject to
restrictions on resale, and to the extent the Trust invests in such instruments,
the Trust's portfolio should be considered illiquid. The extent to which the
Trust invests in such instruments may affect its ability to realize the net
asset value ("NAV") of the Trust in the event of the voluntary or involuntary
liquidation of its assets.

     The Trust has also adopted a non-fundamental policy as required by Rule
35d-1 under the 1940 Act to invest, under normal circumstances, at least 80% of
its net assets, plus the amount of any
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borrowings for investment purposes, in floating rate secured Senior Loans. The
Trust has also adopted a policy to provide its shareholders with at least
60 days' prior notice of any change in such investment policy. If, subsequent to
an investment, the 80% requirement is no longer met, the Trust's future
investments will be made in a manner that will bring the Trust into compliance
with this policy.

       ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ABOUT INVESTMENTS AND INVESTMENT TECHNIQUES

     Some of the different types of securities in which the Trust may invest,
subject to its investment objective, policies and restrictions, are described in
the prospectus under "Investment Objective and Policies." Additional information
concerning certain of the Trust's investments and investment techniques is set
forth below.

EQUITY SECURITIES

     In connection with its purchase or holding of interests in Senior Loans,
the Trust may acquire (and subsequently sell) equity securities or exercise
warrants that it receives. The Trust will acquire such interests only as an
incident to the intended purchase or ownership of loans or in connection with a
reorganization of a borrower or its debt. The Trust normally will not hold more
than 20% of its total assets in equity securities. Equity securities will not be
treated as Senior Loans; therefore, an investment in such securities will not
count toward the 80% of the Trust's net assets, plus the amount of any
borrowings for investment purposes, that normally will be invested in Senior
Loans. Equity securities are subject to financial and market risks and can be
expected to fluctuate in value.

LEASE PARTICIPATIONS

     Senior Loans that the Trust may acquire include particpation interests in
lease fiancings (Lease Participations) where the collateral quality, credit
quality of the borrower and the likelihood of payback are believed by the
Adviser or Sub-Adviser to be the same as those applied to conventional Senior
Loans. A Lease Participation is also required to have a floating interest rate
that is indexed to a benchmark indicator of prevailing interest rates, such as
London Inter-Bank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") or the Prime Rate.

     The credit quality standards and general requirements that the Trust
applies to Lease Participations including collateral quality, the credit quality
of the borrower and the likelihood of payback are substantially the same as
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those applied to conventional Senior Loans. A Lease Participation is also
required to have a floating interest rate that is indexed to the federal funds
rate, LIBOR, or Prime Rate in order to be eligible for investment.

     The Office of the Comptroller of the Currency has established regulations
which set forth circumstances under which national banks may engage in lease
financings. Among other things, the regulation requires that a lease be a
net-full payout lease representing the noncancelable obligation of the lessee,
and that the bank make certain determinations with respect to any estimated
residual value of leased property relied upon by the bank to yield a full return
on the lease. The Trust may invest in lease financings only if the Lease
Participation meets these banking law requirements.

INTEREST RATES AND PORTFOLIO MATURITY

     Interest rates on loans in which the Trust invests adjust periodically. The
interest rates are adjusted based on a base rate plus a premium or spread over
the base rate. The base rate usually is LIBOR, the Federal Reserve federal funds
rate, the Prime Rate or other base lending rates used by commercial lenders.
LIBOR usually is an average of the interest rates quoted by several designated
banks
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as the rates at which they pay interest to major depositors in the London
interbank market on U.S. dollar denominated deposits. The Adviser and
Sub-Adviser believe that changes in short-term LIBOR rates are closely related
to changes in the Federal Reserve federal funds rate, although the two are not
technically linked. The Prime Rate quoted by a major U.S. bank is generally the
interest rate at which that bank is willing to lend U.S. dollars to its most
creditworthy borrowers, although it may not be the bank's lowest available rate.

     Loans in which the Trust invests typically have interest rates which reset
at least quarterly and may reset as frequently as daily. The maximum duration of
an interest rate reset on any loan in which the Trust can invest is one year.
The maximum maturity on any loan in which the Trust can invest is ten years. The
Trust's portfolio of loans will ordinarily have a dollar-weighted average time
until the next interest rate adjustment of ninety (90) days or less, although
the time may exceed 90 days. The Trust may find it possible and appropriate to
use interest rate swaps and other investment practices to shorten the effective
interest rate adjustment period of loans. If the Trust does so, it will consider
the shortened period to be the adjustment period of the loan. As short-term
interest rates rise, interest payable to the Trust should increase. As
short-term interest rates decline, interest payable to the Trust should
decrease. The amount of time that will pass before the Trust experiences the
effects of changing short-term interest rates will depend on the dollar-weighted
average time until the next interest rate adjustment on the Trust's portfolio of
loans.

     Loans usually have mandatory and optional prepayment provisions. Because of
prepayments, the actual remaining maturity of a loan may be considerably less
than its stated maturity. If a loan is prepaid, the Trust will have to reinvest
the proceeds in other loans or securities which may have a lower fixed spread
over its base rate. In such a case, the amount of interest paid to the Trust
would likely decrease.

     In the event of a change in the benchmark interest rate on a loan, the rate
payable to lenders under the loan will, in turn, change at the next scheduled
reset date. If the benchmark rate goes up, the Trust as lender would earn
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interest at a higher rate, but only on and after the reset date. If the
benchmark rate goes down, the Trust as lender would earn interest at a lower
rate, but only on and after the reset date.

     During normal market conditions, changes in market interest rates will
affect the Trust in certain ways. The principal effect will be that the yield on
the Trust's Common Shares will tend to rise or fall as market interest rates
rise and fall. This is because almost all of the assets in which the Trust
invests pay interest at rates which float in response to changes in market
rates. However, because the interest rates on the Trust's assets reset over
time, there will be an imperfect correlation between changes in market rates and
changes to rates on the portfolio as a whole. This means that changes to the
rate of interest paid on the portfolio as a whole will tend to lag behind
changes in market rates.

     Market interest rate changes may also cause the Trust's NAV to experience
moderate volatility. This is because the value of a loan asset in the Trust is
partially a function of whether it is paying what the market perceives to be a
market rate of interest for the particular loan, given its individual credit and
other characteristics. If market interest rates change, a loan's value could be
affected to the extent the interest rate paid on that loan does not reset at the
same time. As discussed above, the rates of interest paid on the loans in which
the Trust invests have a weighted average reset period that typically is less
than 90 days. Therefore, the impact of the lag between a change in market
interest rates and the change in the overall rate on the portfolio is expected
to be minimal.

     Finally, to the extent that changes in market rates of interest are
reflected not in a change to a base rate such as LIBOR but in a change in the
spread over the base rate which is payable on loans of the type and quality in
which the Trust invests, the Trust's NAV could be adversely affected. Again,
this is because the value of a loan asset in the Trust is partially a function
of whether it is paying what the
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market perceives to be a market rate of interest for the particular loan, given
its individual credit and other characteristics. However, unlike changes in
market rates of interest for which there is only a temporary lag before the
portfolio reflects those changes, changes in a loan's value based on changes in
the market spread on loans in the Trust's portfolio may be of longer duration.

OTHER INVESTMENTS

     Assets not invested in Senior Loans will generally consist of other
instruments, including loans to borrowers organized outside the U.S. or Canada,
unsecured floating rate loans, notes and other debt instruments, floating rate
subordinated loans up to a maximum of 5% of the Trust's total assets, tranches
of floating rate asset-backed securities, including structured notes, short-term
debt securities, with remaining maturities of 120 days or less (which may have
yields tied to the Prime Rate, commercial paper rates, the federal funds rate or
LIBOR) and equity securities acquired in connection with investments in loans.
Short-term debt instruments may include (i) commercial paper rated A-1 by
Standard & Poor's ("S&P) Ratings Services or P-1 by Moody's Investors Service,
Inc., or of comparable quality as determined by the Adviser or Sub-Adviser,
(ii) certificates of deposit, bankers' acceptances, and other bank deposits and
obligations, and (iii) securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government,
its agencies or instrumentalities. During periods when, in the judgment of the
Adviser or Sub-Adviser, a temporary defensive posture in the market is
appropriate, the Trust may hold up to 100% of its assets in cash and/or in
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short-term debt instruments.

REPURCHASE AGREEMENTS

     The Trust has the ability, pursuant to its investment objective and
policies, to enter into repurchase agreements. A repurchase agreement is a
contract under which the Trust may sell and simultaneously obtain the commitment
of the purchaser to sell the security back to the Trust at an agreed upon price
on an agreed upon date. Repurchase agreements will be considered borrowings by
the Trust, and as such are subject to the restrictions on borrowing. Borrowings
by the Trust create an opportunity for greater total return, but at the same
time increase exposure to capital risk. The Trust will maintain in a segregated
account with its custodian cash or liquid high grade portfolio securities in an
amount sufficient to cover its obligations with respect to the repurchase
agreements. The Trust will receive payment for such securities only upon
physical delivery or evidence of book entry transfer by its custodian.
Regulations of the SEC require either that securities sold by the Trust under a
repurchase agreement be segregated pending repurchase or that the proceeds be
segregated on the Trust's books and records pending repurchase. Repurchase
agreements may involve certain risks in the event of default or insolvency of
the other party, including possible loss from delays or restrictions upon the
Trust's ability to dispose of the underlying securities.

REVERSE REPURCHASE AGREEMENTS

     The Trust has the ability, pursuant to its investment objective and
policies, to enter into repurchase agreements if the asset which is the subject
of the repurchase is a loan. Such agreements may be considered to be loans by
the Trust for purposes of the 1940 Act. Each reverse repurchase agreement must
be collateralized fully, in accordance with the provisions of Rule 5b-3 under
the 1940 Act, at all times. Pursuant to such reverse repurchase agreements, the
Trust acquires securities from financial institutions such as brokers, dealers
and banks, subject to the seller's agreement to repurchase and the Trust's
agreement to resell such securities at a mutually agreed upon date and price.
The term of such an agreement is generally quite short, possibly overnight or
for a few days, although it may extend over a number of months (up to one year)
from the date of delivery. The repurchase price generally equals the price paid
by the Trust plus interest negotiated on the basis of current short-term rates
(which may be more or less than the rate on the underlying portfolio security).
The securities underlying a reverse
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repurchase agreement will be marked to market every business day so that the
value of the collateral is at least equal to the value of the loan, including
the accrued interest thereon, and the Adviser or Sub-Adviser will monitor the
value of the collateral. Securities subject to reverse repurchase agreements
will be held by the Custodian or in the Federal Reserve/Treasury Book-Entry
System. If the seller defaults on its repurchase obligation, the Trust will
suffer a loss to the extent that the proceeds from a sale of the underlying
securities is less than the repurchase price under the agreement. Bankruptcy or
insolvency of such a defaulting seller may cause the Trust's rights with respect
to such securities to be delayed or limited. To mitigate this risk, the Trust
only enters into reverse repurchase agreements with highly rated, large
financial institutions. The Trust may only enter into reverse repurchase
agreements that qualify for an exclusion from any automatic stay of creditors'
rights against the counterparty under applicable insolvency law in the event of
the counterparty's insolvency.

Edgar Filing: ING PRIME RATE TRUST - Form POS 8C

59



LENDING LOAN INTERESTS AND OTHER PORTFOLIO INSTRUMENTS

     To generate additional income, the Trust may lend its portfolio securities,
including interests in Senior Loans, in an amount equal to up to 33 1/3% of the
Trust's total assets to broker-dealers, major banks, or other recognized
domestic institutional borrowers of securities. No lending may be made to any
companies affiliated with the Adviser or Sub-Adviser. During the time portfolio
securities are on loan, the borrower pays the Trust any dividends or interest
paid on such securities, and the Trust may invest the cash collateral and earn
additional income, or it may receive an agreed-upon amount of interest income
from the borrower who has delivered equivalent collateral or a letter of credit.
As with other extensions of credit, there are risks of delay in recovery or even
loss of rights in the collateral should the borrower fail financially.

     The Trust may seek to increase its income by lending financial instruments
in its portfolio in accordance with present regulatory policies, including those
of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System and the SEC. The lending
of financial instruments is a common practice in the securities industry. The
loans are required to be secured continuously by collateral, consistent with the
requirements of the 1940 Act discussed below, maintained on a current basis at
an amount at least equal to the market value of the portfolio instruments
loaned. The Trust has the right to call a loan and obtain the portfolio
instruments loaned at any time on such notice as specified in the transaction
documents. For the duration of the loan, the Trust will continue to receive the
equivalent of the interest paid by the issuer on the portfolio instruments
loaned and may also receive compensation for the loan of the financial
instrument. Any gain or loss in the market price of the instruments loaned that
may occur during the term of the loan will be for the account of the Trust.

     The Trust may lend its portfolio instruments so long as the terms and the
structure of such loans are not inconsistent with the requirements of the 1940
Act, which currently require that (a) the borrower pledge and maintain with the
Trust collateral consisting of cash, a letter of credit issued by a domestic
U.S. bank, or securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government having a
value at all times not less than 100% of the value of the instruments loaned,
(b) the borrowers add to such collateral whenever the price of the instruments
loaned rises (i.e., the value of the loan is marked to market on a daily basis),
(c) the loan be made subject to termination by the Trust at any time, and
(d) the Trust receives reasonable interest on the loan (which may include the
Trust's investing any cash collateral in interest bearing short-term
investments), any distributions on the loaned instruments and increase in their
market value. The Trust may lend its portfolio instruments to member banks of
the Federal Reserve System, members of the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") or
other entities determined by the Adviser or Sub-Adviser to be creditworthy. All
relevant facts and circumstances, including the creditworthiness of the
qualified institution, will be monitored by the Adviser or Sub-Adviser, and will
be considered in making decisions with respect to the lending of portfolio
instruments.
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     The Trust may pay reasonable negotiated fees in connection with loaned
instruments. In addition, voting rights may pass with loaned securities, but if
a material event were to occur affecting such a loan, the Trust will retain the
right to call the loan and vote the securities. If a default occurs by the other
party to such transaction, the Trust will have contractual remedies pursuant to
the agreements related to the transaction, but such remedies may be subject to
bankruptcy and insolvency laws which could materially and adversely affect the
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Trust's rights as a creditor. However, the loans will be made only to firms
deemed by the Adviser or Sub-Adviser to be of good financial standing and when,
in the judgment of the Adviser or Sub-Adviser, the consideration which can be
earned currently from loans of this type justifies the attendant risk.

INTEREST RATE HEDGING TRANSACTIONS

     The Trust has the ability, pursuant to its investment objectives and
policies, to engage in certain hedging transactions including interest rate
swaps and the purchase or sale of interest rate caps and floors. The Trust may
undertake these transactions primarily for the following reasons: to preserve a
return on or value of a particular investment or portion of the Trust's
portfolio, to protect against decreases in the anticipated rate of return on
floating or variable rate financial instruments which the Trust owns or
anticipates purchasing at a later date, or for other risk management strategies
such as managing the effective dollar-weighted average duration of the Trust's
portfolio. Market conditions will determine whether and in what circumstances
the Trust would employ any of the hedging techniques described below.

     Interest rate swaps involve the exchange by the Trust with another party of
their respective commitments to pay or receive interest, e.g., an exchange of an
obligation to make floating rate payments on a specified dollar amount, referred
to as the "notional" principal amount, for an obligation to make fixed rate
payments. For example, the Trust may seek to shorten the effective interest rate
redetermination period of a Senior Loan in its portfolio that has an interest
rate redetermination period of one year. The Trust could exchange its right to
receive fixed income payments for one year from a borrower for the right to
receive payments under an obligation that readjusts monthly. In such an event,
the Trust would consider the interest rate redetermination period of such Senior
Loan to be the shorter period.

     The purchase of an interest rate cap entitles the purchaser, to the extent
that a specified index exceeds a predetermined interest rate, to receive
payments of interest on a notional principal amount from the party selling such
interest rate cap. The purchase of an interest rate floor entitles the
purchaser, to the extent that a specified index falls below a predetermined
interest rate, to receive payments of interest on a notional principal amount
from the party selling such interest rate floor. The Trust will not enter into
swaps, caps or floors if, on a net basis, the aggregate notional principal
amount with respect to such agreements exceeds the net assets of the Trust or to
the extent the purchase of swaps, caps or floors would be inconsistent with the
Trust's other investment restrictions.

     The Trust will usually enter into interest rate swaps on a net basis, i.e.,
where the two parties make net payments with the Trust receiving or paying, as
the case may be, only the net amount of the two payments. The net amount of the
excess, if any, of the Trust's obligations over its entitlement with respect to
each interest rate swap will be accrued and an amount of cash or liquid
securities having an aggregate NAV at least equal to the accrued excess will be
maintained in a segregated account. If the Trust enters into a swap on other
than a net basis, the Trust will maintain in the segregated account the full
amount of the Trust's obligations under each such swap. The Trust may enter into
swaps, caps and floors with member banks of the Federal Reserve System, members
of the NYSE or other entities determined by ING Investments. If a default occurs
by the other party to such transaction, the Trust will have contractual remedies
pursuant to the agreements related to the transaction but such remedies may be
subject to bankruptcy and insolvency laws which could materially and adversely
affect the Trust's rights as a
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creditor. The Trust will not treat swaps covered in accordance with applicable
regulatory guidance as senior securities.

     The swap, cap and floor market has grown substantially in recent years with
a large number of banks and financial services firms acting both as principals
and as agents utilizing standardized swap documentation. As a result, this
market has become relatively liquid. There can be no assurance, however, that
the Trust will be able to enter into interest rate swaps or to purchase interest
rate caps or floors at prices or on terms the Adviser or Sub-Adviser believes
are advantageous to the Trust. In addition, although the terms of interest rate
swaps, caps and floors may provide for termination, there can be no assurance
that the Trust will be able to terminate an interest rate swap or to sell or
offset interest rate caps or floors that it has purchased.

     The successful utilization of hedging and risk management transactions
requires skills different from those needed in the selection of the Trust's
portfolio securities and depends on the Adviser's or Sub- Adviser's ability to
predict correctly the direction and degree of movements in interest rates.
Although the Trust believes that use of the hedging and risk management
techniques described above will benefit the Trust, if the Adviser's or
Sub-Adviser's judgment about the direction or extent of the movement in interest
rates is incorrect, the Trust's overall performance would be worse than if it
had not entered into any such transactions. The Trust will incur brokerage and
other costs in connection with its hedging transactions.

ORIGINATING SENIOR LOANS -- RELIANCE ON AGENTS

     The Trust has the ability to act as an agent in originating and
administering a loan on behalf of all lenders or as one of a group of co-agents
in originating Senior Loans. However, the Trust has not acted as agent or
co-agent on any loans, and has no present intention of doing so in the future.
An agent for a loan is required to administer and manage the Senior Loan and to
service or monitor the collateral. The agent is also responsible for the
collection of principal and interest and fee payments from the borrower and the
apportionment of these payments to the credit of all lenders which are parties
to the loan agreement. The agent is charged with the responsibility of
monitoring compliance by the borrower with the restrictive covenants in the loan
agreement and of notifying the lenders of any adverse change in the borrower's
financial condition. In addition, the agent generally is responsible for
determining that the lenders have obtained a perfected security interest in the
collateral securing the Senior Loan.

     Lenders generally rely on the agent to collect their portion of the
payments on a Senior Loan and to use the appropriate creditor remedies against
the borrower. Typically under loan agreements, the agent is given broad
discretion in enforcing the loan agreement and is obligated to use the same care
it would use in the management of its own property. The borrower compensates the
agent for these services. Such compensation may include special fees paid on
structuring and funding the Senior Loan and other fees on a continuing basis.
The precise duties and rights of an agent are defined in the loan agreement.

     The agent may enforce compliance by the borrower with the terms of the loan
agreement. Agents also have voting and consent rights under the applicable loan
agreement. Action subject to agent vote or consent generally requires the vote
or consent of the holders of some specified percentage of the outstanding
principal amount of the Senior Loan, which percentage varies depending on the
relative loan agreement. Certain decisions, such as reducing the amount or
increasing the time for payment of interest on or repayment of principal of a
Senior Loan, or relating collateral therefor, frequently require the unanimous
vote or consent of all lenders affected.

     Pursuant to the terms of a loan agreement, the agent typically has sole
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responsibility for servicing and administering a loan on behalf of the other
lenders. Each lender in a Senior Loan is generally

                                        9

responsible for performing its own credit analysis and its own investigation of
the financial condition of the borrower. Generally, loan agreements will hold
the agent liable for any action taken or omitted that amounts to gross
negligence or willful misconduct. In the event of a borrower's default on a
loan, the loan agreements provide that the lenders do not have recourse against
the agent for its activities as agent. Instead, lenders will be required to
look to the borrower for recourse.

     In a typical interest in a Senior Loan, the agent administers the loan and
has the right to monitor the collateral. The agent is also required to segregate
the principal and interest payments received from the borrower and to hold these
payments for the benefit of the lenders. The Trust normally looks to the agent
to collect and distribute principal of and interest on a Senior Loan.
Furthermore, the Trust looks to the agent to use normal credit remedies, such as
to foreclose on collateral, monitor credit loan covenants, and notify the
lenders of any adverse changes in the borrower's financial condition or
declarations of insolvency. At times the Trust may also negotiate with the agent
regarding the agent's exercise of credit remedies under a Senior Loan. The agent
is compensated for these services by the borrower as set forth in the loan
agreement. Such compensation may take the form of a fee or other amount paid
upon the making of the Senior Loan and/or an ongoing fee or other amount.

     The loan agreements in connection with Senior Loans set forth the standard
of care to be exercised by the agents on behalf of the lenders and usually
provide for the termination of the agent's agency status in the event that it
fails to act properly, becomes insolvent, enters FDIC receivership, or if not
FDIC insured, enters into bankruptcy or if the agent resigns. In the event an
agent is unable to perform its obligations as agent, another lender would
generally serve in that capacity.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ON SENIOR LOANS

     Senior Loans are direct obligations of corporations or other business
entities and are arranged by banks or other commercial lending institutions and
made generally to finance internal growth, mergers, acquisitions, stock
repurchases, and leveraged buyouts. Senior Loans usually include restrictive
covenants which must be maintained by the borrower. Such covenants, in addition
to the timely payment of interest and principal, may include mandatory
prepayment provisions arising from free cash flow and restrictions on dividend
payments, and usually state that a borrower must maintain specific minimum
financial ratios as well as establishing limits on total debt. A breach of
covenant, which is not waived by the agent, is normally an event of
acceleration, i.e., the agent has the right to call the outstanding Senior Loan.
In addition, loan covenants may include mandatory prepayment provisions stemming
from free cash flow. Free cash flow is cash that is in excess of capital
expenditures plus debt service requirements of principal and interest. The free
cash flow shall be applied to prepay the Senior Loan in an order of maturity
described in the loan documents. Under certain interests in Senior Loans, the
Trust may have an obligation to make additional loans upon demand by the
borrower. The Trust intends to ensure its ability to satisfy such demands by
segregating sufficient assets in high quality short-term liquid investments or
by sufficiently maintaining unused borrowing capacity.

     Senior Loans, unlike certain bonds, usually do not have call protection.
This means that investments comprising the Trust's portfolio, while having a
stated one to ten-year term, may be prepaid, often without penalty. The Trust
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generally holds Senior Loans to maturity unless it becomes necessary to sell
them to adjust the Trust's portfolio in accordance with the Adviser's or
Sub-Adviser's view of current or expected economic or specific industry or
borrower conditions.

     Senior Loans frequently require full or partial prepayment of a loan when
there are asset sales or a securities issuance. Prepayments on Senior Loans may
also be made by the borrower at its election. The rate of such prepayments may
be affected by, among other things, general business and economic conditions, as
well as the financial status of the borrower. Prepayment would cause the actual
duration of
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a Senior Loan to be shorter than its stated maturity. Prepayment may be deferred
by the Trust. This should, however, allow the Trust to reinvest in a new loan
and recognize as income any unamortized loan fees. In many cases this will
result in a new facility fee payable to the Trust.

     Because interest rates paid on these Senior Loans fluctuate periodically
with the market, it is expected that the prepayment and a subsequent purchase of
a new Senior Loan by the Trust will not have a material adverse impact on the
yield of the portfolio. See "Portfolio Transactions."

     Under a Senior Loan, the borrower generally must pledge as collateral
assets which may include one or more of the following: cash, accounts
receivable, inventory, property, plant and equipment, both common and preferred
stock in its subsidiaries, trademarks, copyrights, patent rights and franchise
value. The Trust may also receive guarantees as a form of collateral. In some
instances, a Senior Loan may be secured only by stock in a borrower or its
affiliates. There is no assurance, however, that the liquidation of the existing
collateral would satisfy the borrower's obligation in the event of nonpayment of
scheduled interest or principal, or that such collateral could be readily
liquidated.

LOAN PARTICIPATION AND ASSIGNMENTS

     The Trust's investment in LOAN PARTICIPATIONS typically will result in the
Trust having a contractual relationship only with the lender and not with the
borrower. The Trust will have the right to receive payments of principal,
interest and any fees to which it is entitled only from the lender selling the
participation and only upon receipt by the lender of the payments from the
borrower. In connection with purchasing participation, the Trust generally will
have no right to enforce compliance by the borrower with the terms of the loan
agreement relating to the loan, nor any right of set-off against the borrower,
and the Trust may not directly benefit from any collateral supporting the loan
in which it has purchased the participation. As a result, the Trust may be
subject to the credit risk of both the borrower and the lender that is selling
the participation. In the event of the insolvency of the lender selling a
participation, the Trust may be treated as a general creditor of the lender and
may not benefit from any set-off between the lender and the borrower.

     When the Trust purchases a LOAN ASSIGNMENT from lenders, it will acquire
direct rights against the borrowers on the loan. Because Assignments are
arranged through private negotiations between potential assignees and potential
assignors, however, the rights and obligations acquired by the Trust as the
purchaser of an Assignment may differ from, and be more limited than, those held
by the assigning lender. Because there is no liquid market for such securities,
the Trust anticipates that such securities could be sold only to a limited
number of institutional investors. The lack of a liquid secondary market may
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have an adverse impact on the value of such securities and the Trust's ability
to dispose of particular assignments or participation when necessary to meet
redemption of Trust shares, to meet the Trust's liquidity needs or when
necessary in response to a specific economic event, such as deterioration in the
creditworthiness of the borrower. The lack of a liquid secondary market for
assignments and participation also may make it more difficult for the Trust to
value these securities for purposes of calculating its NAV.

THE TRUST MAY BE REQUIRED TO PAY AND RECEIVE VARIOUS FEES AND COMMISSIONS IN THE
PROCESS OF PURCHASING, SELLING AND HOLDING SENIOR LOANS. THE FEE COMPONENT MAY
INCLUDE ANY, OR A COMBINATION OF, THE FOLLOWING ELEMENTS: ARRANGEMENT FEES,
ASSIGNMENT FEES, NON-USE FEES, FACILITY FEES, LETTER OF CREDIT FEES AND TICKING
FEES. ARRANGEMENT FEES ARE PAID AT THE COMMENCEMENT OF A LOAN AS COMPENSATION
FOR THE INITIATION OF THE TRANSACTION. A NON-USE FEE IS PAID BASED UPON THE
AMOUNT COMMITTED BUT NOT USED UNDER THE LOAN. FACILITY FEES ARE ON-GOING ANNUAL
FEES PAID IN CONNECTION WITH A LOAN. LETTER OF CREDIT FEES ARE PAID IF A LOAN
INVOLVES A LETTER OF CREDIT. TICKING FEES ARE PAID FROM THE INITIAL COMMITMENT
INDICATION UNTIL LOAN CLOSING IF FOR AN EXTENDED PERIOD. THE AMOUNT OF FEES IS
NEGOTIATED AT THE TIME OF TRANSACTION.
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                              TRUSTEES AND OFFICERS

MANAGEMENT OF THE TRUST

     The Trust is governed by its Board of Trustees ("Board"). A trustee who is
not an interested person of the Trust, as defined in the 1940 Act, is an
independent trustee ("Independent Trustee"). The Trustees of the Trust are
listed below.

                                                                                                NUMBER OF
                                                                                                FUNDS IN
                                                                                                  FUND
                          POSITION(S)        TERM OF                                             COMPLEX       OTHER DIRECTORSHIPS/
                             HELD       OFFICE AND LENGTH   PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S) DURING     OVERSEEN BY         TRUSTEESHIPS
NAME, ADDRESS AND AGE     WITH TRUST    OF TIME SERVED(1)          THE PAST 5 YEARS             TRUSTEE(2)       HELD BY TRUSTEE
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

INDEPENDENT TRUSTEES

JOHN V. BOYER             Trustee       January 2005 -      President and Chief Executive     176             None
7337 East Doubletree                    Present             Officer, Franklin and Eleanor
Ranch Rd.                                                   Roosevelt Institute (March
Scottsdale,                                                 2006 - Present). Formerly,
Arizona 85258                                               Executive Director, The Mark
Age: 52                                                     Twain House & Museum(3)
                                                            (September 1989 - November
                                                            2005).

PATRICIA W. CHADWICK(4)   Trustee       January 2006 -      Consultant and President of       176             None
7337 East Doubletree                    Present             self-owned company, Ravengate
Ranch Rd.                                                   Partners LLC (January 2000 -
Scottsdale,                                                 Present).
Arizona 85258
Age: 57
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J. MICHAEL EARLEY         Trustee       February 2002 -     President and Chief Executive     176             None
7337 East Doubletree                    Present             Officer, Bankers Trust Company,
Ranch Rd.                                                   N.A. (June 1992 - Present).
Scottsdale,
Arizona 85258
Age: 61

R. BARBARA GITENSTEIN     Trustee       February 2002 -     President, College of New         176             None
7337 East Doubletree                    Present             Jersey (January 1999 - Present).
Ranch Rd.
Scottsdale,
Arizona 85258
Age: 58

PATRICK W. KENNY          Trustee       January 2005 -      President and Chief Executive     176             Assured Guaranty
7337 East Doubletree                    Present             Officer, International Insurance                  Ltd. (April 2004
Ranch Rd.                                                   Society (June 2001 - Present).                    - Present).
Scottsdale,
Arizona 85258
Age: 63

WALTER H. MAY             Trustee       November 1999 -     Retired.                          176             None
7337 East Doubletree                    Present
Ranch Rd.
Scottsdale,
Arizona 85258
Age: 69
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                                                                                                NUMBER OF
                                                                                                FUNDS IN
                                                                                                  FUND
                          POSITION(S)        TERM OF                                             COMPLEX       OTHER DIRECTORSHIPS/
                             HELD       OFFICE AND LENGTH   PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S) DURING     OVERSEEN BY         TRUSTEESHIPS
NAME, ADDRESS AND AGE     WITH TRUST    OF TIME SERVED(1)          THE PAST 5 YEARS             TRUSTEE(2)       HELD BY TRUSTEE
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

JOCK PATTON               Chairman and  August 1995 -       Private Investor (June 1997 -     176             JDA Software Group,
7337 East Doubletree      Trustee       Present             Present). Formerly, Director                      Inc. (January 1999 -
Ranch Rd.                                                   and Chief Executive Officer,                      Present); and Swift
Scottsdale,                                                 Rainbow Multimedia Group, Inc.                    Transportation Co.
Arizona 85258                                               (January 1999 - December 2001).                   (March 2004 -
Age: 60                                                                                                       Present).

SHERYL K. PRESSLER(4)     Trustee       January 2006 -      Consultant (May 2001 - Present).  176             Stillwater Mining
7337 East Doubletree                    Present             Formerly, Chief Executive                         Company (May 2002 -
Ranch Rd.                                                   Officer, Lend Lease Real Estate                   California HealthCare
Scottsdale,                                                 Investments, Inc. (March 2000                     Present); Foundation
Arizona 85258                                               - April 2001).                                    (June 1999 - Present);
Age: 55                                                                                                       and Romanian -
                                                                                                              American Enterprise
                                                                                                              Fund (February
                                                                                                              2004 - Present).

DAVID W.C. PUTNAM         Trustee       November 1999 -     President and Director, F.L.      176             Principled Equity
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7337 East Doubletree                    Present             Putnam Securities Company,                        Market Trust (December
Ranch Rd.                                                   Inc. (June 1978 - Present).                       1996 - Present); and
Scottsdale,                                                                                                   Asian American Bank
Arizona 85258                                                                                                 and Trust Company
Age: 66                                                                                                       (June 1993 -
                                                                                                              Present).

ROGER B. VINCENT          Trustee       February 2002 -     President, Springwell             176             AmeriGas Propane, Inc.
7337 East Doubletree                    Present             Corporation, a privately-                         (January 1998 -
Ranch Rd.                                                   held corporate finance                            Present); and UGI
Scottsdale,                                                 advisory firm (March 1989 -                       Corporation (February
Arizona 85258                                               Present).                                         2006 - Present).
Age: 60

TRUSTEES WHO ARE "INTERESTED PERSONS"

JOHN G. TURNER(5)         Trustee       September 2000 -    Retired. Formerly, Vice           176             Hormel Foods
7337 East Doubletree                    Present             Chairman of ING Americas                          Corporation (March
Ranch Rd.                                                   (September 2000 - January                         2000 - Present);
Scottsdale,                                                 2002); Director of                                ShopKo Stores, Inc.
Arizona 85258                                               ReliaStar Life Insurance                          (August 1999 -
Age: 66                                                     Company of New York (April                        Present); and
                                                            1975 - December 2001);                            Conseco, Inc.
                                                            and Chairman and Trustee                          (September 2003 -
                                                            of the Northstar affiliated                       Present).
                                                            investment companies (May
                                                            1993 - December 2001).

SHAUN P. MATHEWS(3,6)     Trustee       June 2006 -         President, ING USFS Mutual          3             Mark Twain House &
7337 E. Doubletree                      Present             Funds and Investment                              Museum(3) (September
Ranch Rd.                                                   Products (October 2004 -                          2002 - Present);
Scottsdale,                                                 Present). Formerly, CMO,                          Connecticut Forum
Arizona 85258                                               ING USFS (April 2002 - October                    (May 2002 - Present);
Age: 51                                                     2004), Head of Rollover/Payout                    Capital Community
                                                            (October 2001 - December 2003).                   College Foundation
                                                                                                              (February 2002 -
                                                                                                              Present); Holding
                                                                                                              Company, Inc.
                                                                                                              (May 2000 - Present);
                                                                                                              Southland Life
                                                                                                              Insurance Company
                                                                                                              (June 2002 -
                                                                                                              Present); and ING
                                                                                                              Capital Corporation,
                                                                                                              LLC, ING Funds
                                                                                                              Distributor, LLC, ING
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                                                                                                NUMBER OF
                                                                                                FUNDS IN
                                                                                                  FUND
                          POSITION(S)        TERM OF                                             COMPLEX       OTHER DIRECTORSHIPS/
                             HELD       OFFICE AND LENGTH   PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S) DURING     OVERSEEN BY         TRUSTEESHIPS
NAME, ADDRESS AND AGE     WITH TRUST    OF TIME SERVED(1)          THE PAST 5 YEARS             TRUSTEE(2)       HELD BY TRUSTEE
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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                                                                                                              Funds Services, LLC,
                                                                                                              ING Investments, LLC
                                                                                                              and ING Pilgrim
                                                                                                              Funding, Inc. (March
                                                                                                              2006 - Present).

    (1) Trustees are considered for election by shareholders on an annual basis
        and serve until their successors are duly elected and qualified, subject
        to the Board's retirement policy which states that each duly elected or
        appointed Trustee who is not an "interested person" of the Trust, as
        defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940 ("1940 Act") ("Independent
        Trustees"), shall retire from service as a Trustee at the conclusion of
        the first regularly scheduled meeting of the Board that is held after
        the Trustee reaches the age of 70. A unanimous vote of the Board may
        extend the retirment date of a Trustee for up to one year. An extension
        may be permitted if the retirement would trigger a requirement to hold
        a meeting of shareholders of the Trust under applicable law, whether for
        purposes of appointing a successor to the Trustee or if otherwise
        necessary under applicable law, in which case the extension would apply
        until such time as the shareholder meeting can be held or is no longer
        needed.
    (2) For the purposes of this table, "Fund Complex" means the following
        investment companies: ING Equity Trust; ING Funds Trust; ING Global
        Advantage and Premium Opportunity Fund; ING Global Equity Dividend
        and Premium Opportunity Fund; ING Investment Funds, Inc.; ING Investors
        Trust; ING Mayflower Trust; ING Mutual Funds; ING Partners, Inc.; ING
        Prime Rate Trust; ING Senior Income Fund; USLICO Series Fund ; ING
        Variable Insurance Trust; ING Variable Products Trust; ING VP Emerging
        Markets Fund, Inc. and ING VP Natural Resources Trust. The number of
        Funds in the Fund Complex is as of June 30, 2006.
    (3) Shaun Mathews, President, ING USFS Mutual Funds and Investment Products,
        has held a seat on the board of directors of The Mark Twain House
        & Museum since September 19, 2002. ING Groep N.V. makes non-material,
        charitable contributions to The Mark Twain House & Museum.
    (4) Mses. Chadwick and Pressler each commenced services as Trustee on
        January 18, 2006.
    (5) Messrs. Matthews and Turner are deemed to be "interested persons" of the
        Trust as defined in the 1940 Act because of their relationship with ING
        Groep., N.V., the parent corporation of the adviser, ING Investments,
        LLC and the distributor, ING Funds Distributor, LLC.
    (6) Mr. Matthews commenced service as a Trustee on June 14, 2006.
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    OFFICERS
        Information about the ING Funds' officers are set forth in the
        table below:

                                                                 TERM OF OFFICE AND LENGTH   PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S) DURING THE
NAME, ADDRESS AND AGE            POSITIONS HELD WITH THE TRUST   OF TIME SERVED(1)           LAST FIVE YEARS
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

JAMES M. HENNESSY                President and Chief Executive   February 2001 - Present     President and Chief Executive Officer,
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7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.   Officer                                                     ING Investments, LLC(2) (December
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    2000 - Present). Formerly, Chief
Age: 57                                                                                      Operating Officer, ING Investments,
                                                                                             LLC(2) (December 2000 - March 2006).

STANLEY D. VYNER                 Executive Vice President        August 2003 - Present       Executive Vice President, ING
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               Investments, LLC(2) (July 2000 -
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    Present) and Chief Investment Risk
Age: 56                                                                                      Officer (January 2003 - Present).
                                                                                             Formerly, Chief Investment Officer
                                                                                             of the International Portfolios, ING
                                                                                             Investments, LLC(2) (August 2000 -
                                                                                             January 2003).

MICHAEL J. ROLAND                Executive Vice President        February 2002 - Present     Executive Vice President, ING
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               Investments, LLC(2) (December 2001 -
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    Present). Formerly, Chief Compliance
Age: 48                                                                                      Officer, Investments, LLC(2), ING Life
                                                                                             Insurance and Annuity Company and
                                                                                             Directed Services, Inc. (October 2004
                                                                                             - December 2005); Chief Financial
                                                                                             Officer and Treasurer, ING
                                                                                             Investments, LLC(2) (December 2001 -
                                                                                             March 2005); and Senior Vice
                                                                                             President, ING Investments, LLC(2)
                                                                                             (June 1998 - December 2001).

JOSEPH M. O'DONNELL              Executive Vice President        March 2006 - Present        Chief Compliance Officer of the ING
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               Funds (November 2004 - Present) and
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    ING Investments, LLC(3), ING Life
Age: 51                                                                                      Insurance and Annuity Company and
                                                                                             Directed Services, Inc. (January 2006
                                                                                             - Present) and Executive Vice
                                                                                             President of the ING Funds (March 2006
                                                                                             - Present).
                                 Chief Compliance Officer        November 2004 - Present     Formerly, Vice President, Chief Legal
                                                                                             Counsel, Chief Compliance Officer and
                                                                                             Secretary of Atlas Securities, Inc.,
                                                                                             Atlas Advisers, Inc. and Atlas Funds
                                                                                             (October 2001 - October 2004); and
                                                                                             Chief Operating Officer and General
                                                                                             Counsel of Matthews International
                                                                                             Capital Management LLC and Vice
                                                                                             President and Secretary of Matthews
                                                                                             International Funds (August 1999 -
                                                                                             May 2001).

ROBERT S. NAKA                   Executive Vice President        March 2006 - Present        Executive Vice President and Chief
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.   and Chief Operating Officer                                 Operating Officer, ING Funds
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    Services, LLC(3) and ING Investments,
Age: 43                          Assistant Secretary             July 1996 - Present         LLC(2) (March 2006 - Present); and
                                                                                             Assistant Secretary, ING Funds
                                                                                             Services, LLC(3) (October 2001 -
                                                                                             Present). Formerly, Senior Vice
                                                                                             President (August 1999 - March
                                                                                             2006).

TODD MODIC                       Senior Vice President,          March 2005 - Present        Senior Vice President, ING Funds
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.   Chief/Principal Financial                                   Services(3) (April 2005 - Present).
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258        Officer and Assistant                                       Formerly, Vice President, ING Funds
Age: 38                          Secretary                                                   Services, LLC(3) (September 2002 -
                                                                                             March 2005); and Director of
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                                                                                             Financial Reporting, ING
                                                                                             Investments, LLC(2) (March 2001 -
                                                                                             September 2002).

DANIEL A. NORMAN                 Senior Vice President           April 1995 - Present        Senior Vice President (January 2003
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               - Present) and Senior Portfolio
                                                                                             Manager in the ING Senior Debt Group
                                                                                             (January 2003 - Present), ING
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                                                                 TERM OF OFFICE AND LENGTH   PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S) DURING THE
NAME, ADDRESS AND AGE            POSITIONS HELD WITH THE TRUST   OF TIME SERVED(1)           LAST FIVE YEARS
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Scottsdale, Arizona 85258        Treasurer                       June 1997 - Present         Investment Management Co. Formerly,
Age: 48                                                                                      Senior Vice President and Senior
                                                                                             Portfolio Manager in the Senior
                                                                                             Floating Rate Loan Group, ING
                                                                                             Investment Management Co. (April 1995
                                                                                             - August 2003).

CURTIS F. LEE                    Senior Vice President and       February 2001 - Present     Senior Vice President and Chief Credit
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.   Chief Credit Officer                                        Officer in the ING Senior Debt Group
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    of ING Investment Management Co.
Age: 52                                                                                      (January 2003 - Present). Formerly,
                                                                                             Vice President and Senior Credit
                                                                                             Officer in the Senior Floating
                                                                                             Loan Group of ING Investments, LLC
                                                                                             (September 1999 -  August of 2003).

JEFFREY A. BAKALAR               Senior Vice President           November 1999 - Present     Senior Vice President and Senior
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               Portfolio Manager in the ING Senior
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    Debt Group (January 2003 - Present)
Age: 46                                                                                      ING Investment Management Co.
                                                                                             Formerly, Senior Vice President and
                                                                                             Senior Portfolio Manager in the Senior
                                                                                             Floating Loan Group of ING
                                                                                             Investments, LLC (November 1999 -
                                                                                             August of 2003).

ELLIOT A. ROSEN                  Senior Vice President           May 2002 - Present          Senior Vice President in the ING
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               Senior Debt Group of ING Investment
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    Management Co. (January 2003 -
Age: 53                                                                                      Present). Formerly, Senior Vice
                                                                                             President in the Senior Floating Loan
                                                                                             Group of ING Investments, LLC
                                                                                             (February 1999 - August of 2003).

WILLIAM H. RIVOIR III            Senior Vice President and       February 2001 - Present     Senior Vice President and Assistant
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.   Assistant Secretary                                         Secretary, (March 2006 - Present),
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    ING Investment Management Co.
Age: 55                                                                                      Formerly, Counsel, ING USFS Law
                                                                                             Department (January 2003 - December
                                                                                             2003); and Senior Vice President, ING
                                                                                             Investments, LLC(2) (June 1998 -
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                                                                                             December 2002).

KIMBERLY A. ANDERSON             Senior Vice President           November 2003 - Present     Senior Vice President and Assistant
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               Secretary, ING Investments, LLC(3)
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    (October 2003 - Present). Formerly,
Age: 41                                                                                      Vice President and Assistant
                                                                                             Secretary, ING Investments, LLC(3)
                                                                                             (January 2001 - October 2003).

ERNEST J. C'DEBACA               Senior Vice President           May 2006 - Present          Senior Vice President, ING Funds
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               Services, LLC (April 2006 - Present);
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    Counsel, ING U.S. Legal Services
Age: 36                                                                                      (January 2004 - March 2006); Attorney-
                                                                                             Adviser, U.S. Securities and Exchange
                                                                                             Commission (May 2001 - December 2003)

ROBERT TERRIS                    Senior Vice President           May 2006 - Present          Senior Vice President of Operations,
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               ING Funds Services LLC, (May 2006 -
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    present); formerly, Vice President of
Age: 35                                                                                      Administration, ING Funds Services,
                                                                                             LLC (September 2001 - May 2006).

ROBYN L. ICHILOV                 Vice President                  November 1997 - Present     Vice President and Treasurer, ING
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               Funds Services, LLC(3) (October 2001
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    - Present) and ING Investments,
Age: 38                                                                                      LLC(2) (August 1997 - Present).

LAUREN D. BENSINGER              Vice President                  August 2003 - Present       Vice President and Chief Compliance
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               Officer, ING Funds Distributor,
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    LLC(4) (July 1995 - Present); and Vice
Age: 52                                                                                      President (February 1996 - Present)
                                                                                             and Director of Compliance (October
                                                                                             2004 - Present), ING
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                                                                 TERM OF OFFICE AND LENGTH   PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION(S) DURING THE
NAME, ADDRESS AND AGE            POSITIONS HELD WITH THE TRUST   OF TIME SERVED(1)           LAST FIVE YEARS
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

                                                                                             Investments, LLC(2). Formerly, Chief
                                                                                             Compliance Officer, ING Investments,
                                                                                             LLC(2). Formerly, Chief Compliance
                                                                                             Officer, ING Investments, LLC(2).
                                                                                             (October 2001 - October 2004).

MARIA M. ANDERSON                Vice President                  September 2004 - Present    Vice President, ING Funds Services,
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               LLC(3) (September 2004 - Present).
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    Formerly, Assistant Vice President,
Age: 48                                                                                      ING Funds Services, LLC(3) (October
                                                                                             2001 - September 2004); and Manager of
                                                                                             Fund Accounting and Fund Compliance,
                                                                                             ING Investments, LLC(2) (September 1999
                                                                                             - October 2001).

MARY A. GASTON                   Vice President                  March 2005 - Present        Vice President, ING Funds Services,
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7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               LLC(3) (April 2005 - Present).
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    Formerly, Assistant Vice President,
Age: 40                                                                                      Financial Reporting, ING Investments,
                                                                                             LLC(2) (April 2004 - April 2005);
                                                                                             Manager, Financial Reporting, ING
                                                                                             Funds Services, LLC(3) (August 2002 -
                                                                                             April 2004); and Controller, Z Seven
                                                                                             Fund, Inc. and Ziskin Asset
                                                                                             Management, Inc. (January 2000 - March
                                                                                             2002).

KIMBERLY K. PALMER               Vice President                  March 2006 - Present        Vice President, ING Funds Services,
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               LLC(3) (March 2006 - Present).
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    Formerly, Assistant Vice President,
Age: 49                                                                                      ING Funds Services, LLC(3) (August
                                                                                             2004 - March 2006), Manager,
                                                                                             Registration Statements, ING Funds
                                                                                             Services, LLC(3) (May 2003 - August
                                                                                             2004); Associate Partner, AMVESCAP PLC
                                                                                             (October 2000 - May 2003); and
                                                                                             Director of Federal Filings and Blue
                                                                                             Sky Filings, INVESCO Funds Group, Inc.
                                                                                             (March 1994 - May 2003).

SUSAN P. KINENS                  Assistant Vice President        February 2003 - Present     Assistant Vice President, ING Funds
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               Services, LLC(3) (December 2002 -
Scottsdale, Arizona 85258                                                                    Present); and has held various other
Age: 29                                                                                      positions with ING Funds Services,
                                                                                             LLC(3) for more than the last five
                                                                                             years.

HUEY P. FALGOUT, Jr.             Secretary                       August 2003 - Present       Chief Counsel, ING Americas, U.S.
7337 East Doubletree Ranch Rd.                                                               Legal Services (September 2003 -
Scottsdale, AZ  85258                                                                        Present). Formerly, Counsel, ING
Age: 42                                                                                      Americas, U.S. Legal Services
                                                                                             (November 2002 - September 2003); and
                                                                                             Associate General Counsel of AIG
                                                                                             American General (January 1999 -
                                                                                             November 2002).

THERESA K. KELETY                Assistant Secretary             August 2003 - Present       Counse
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